Published for SISSA by 🖉 Springer

RECEIVED: May 13, 2020 REVISED: June 22, 2020 ACCEPTED: July 6, 2020 PUBLISHED: July 27, 2020

# A measurable angular distribution for $\bar{B} \rightarrow D^* \tau^- \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$ decays

# Bhubanjyoti Bhattacharya,<sup>a</sup> Alakabha Datta,<sup>b</sup> Saeed Kamali<sup>b</sup> and David London<sup>c</sup>

- <sup>a</sup>Department of Natural Sciences, Lawrence Technological University, Southfield, MI 48075, U.S.A.
- <sup>b</sup>Department of Physics and Astronomy, University of Mississippi,
- 108 Lewis Hall, Oxford, MS 38677-1848, U.S.A.

<sup>c</sup>Physique des Particules, Université de Montréal,

C.P. 6128, succ. centre-ville, Montréal, QC, H3C 3J7, Canada

*E-mail:* bbhattach@ltu.edu, datta@phy.olemiss.edu, skamali@go.olemiss.edu, london@lps.umontreal.ca

ABSTRACT: At present, the measurements of  $R_{D^{(*)}}$  and  $R_{J/\psi}$  hint at new physics (NP) in  $b \to c\tau^- \bar{\nu}$  decays. The angular distribution of  $\bar{B} \to D^*(\to D\pi) \tau^- \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  would be useful for getting information about the NP, but it cannot be measured. The reason is that the threemomentum  $\vec{p}_{\tau}$  cannot be determined precisely since the decay products of the  $\tau^-$  include an undetected  $\nu_{\tau}$ . In this paper, we construct a measurable angular distribution by considering the additional decay  $\tau^- \to \pi^- \nu_{\tau}$ . The full process is  $\bar{B} \to D^*(\to D\pi') \tau^-(\to \pi^- \nu_{\tau}) \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$ , which includes three final-state particles whose three-momenta can be measured:  $D, \pi', \pi^-$ . The magnitudes and relative phases of all the NP parameters can be extracted from a fit to this angular distribution. One can measure CP-violating angular asymmetries. If one integrates over some of the five kinematic parameters parametrizing the angular distribution, one obtains (i) familiar observables such as the  $q^2$  distribution and the  $D^*$ polarization, and (ii) new observables associated with the  $\pi^-$  emitted in the  $\tau$  decay: the forward-backward asymmetry of the  $\pi^-$  and the CP-violating triple-product asymmetry.

KEYWORDS: Beyond Standard Model, CP violation

ARXIV EPRINT: 2005.03032



# Contents

1	Introduction	1
<b>2</b>	Angular distribution	3
	2.1 Structure of the new angular distribution	3
	2.2 New parameters	4
	2.3 Calculating $ \mathcal{M} ^2$	7
3	Angular distribution: new-physics signals	9
	3.1 CP-violating angular terms	11
	3.2 CP-conserving angular terms	12
<b>4</b>	Integrated observables	12
	4.1 Lepton flavor universality	13
	4.2 Lepton-side observables	13
5	Conclusions	16
A	Hadronic and helicity amplitude pieces	17
в	$\mathcal{N}^S_i,\mathcal{N}^R_{i,j}  ext{ and } \mathcal{N}^I_{i,j}  ext{ contributions}$	19

#### 1 Introduction

At the present time, there are discrepancies with the predictions of the standard model (SM) in the measurements of some observables in a number of B decays. These include  $R_{D^{(*)}} \equiv \mathcal{B}(\bar{B} \to D^{(*)}\tau^-\bar{\nu}_{\tau})/\mathcal{B}(\bar{B} \to D^{(*)}\ell^-\bar{\nu}_{\ell})$  ( $\ell = e, \mu$ ) [1–10] and  $R_{J/\psi} \equiv \mathcal{B}(B_c^+ \to J/\psi\tau^+\nu_{\tau})/\mathcal{B}(B_c^+ \to J/\psi\mu^+\nu_{\mu})$  [11]. The experimental results are shown in table 1. The values of the SM predictions for  $R_D$  and  $R_{D^*}$ , as well as their experimental measurements, are the average values used by the Heavy Flavor Averaging Group (HFLAV) [12]. They find that the deviation from the SM in  $R_D$  and  $R_{D^*}$  (combined) is  $3.1\sigma$ .<sup>1</sup> For  $R_{J/\psi}$ , the discrepancy with the SM is  $1.7\sigma$  [14]. These measurements suggest the presence of new physics (NP) in  $b \to c\tau^-\bar{\nu}$  decays.

A great many papers have examined the question of what type of NP is required to explain the above anomalies. These include both model-independent [14, 16-32] and model-dependent analyses [33-77]. Clearly there are many possibilities for the NP. In order

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>However, we note that this is not completely settled: for example, a more recent analysis finds  $(R_{D^*}^{\tau/\ell})_{\rm SM} = 0.250 \pm 0.003$  [13]. With this value, not included in the HFLAV average, the deviation from the SM prediction is larger than  $3.1\sigma$ .

Observable	SM Prediction	Measurement
$R_{D^*}^{ au/\ell}$	$0.258 \pm 0.005$ [12]	$0.295 \pm 0.011 \pm 0.008$ [12]
$R_D^{ au/\ell}$	$0.299 \pm 0.003$ [12]	$0.340 \pm 0.027 \pm 0.013$ [12]
$R_{J/\psi}^{ au/\mu}$	$0.283 \pm 0.048$ [14]	$0.71 \pm 0.17 \pm 0.18$ [11]
$R_{D^*}^{\mu/e}$	$\sim 1.0$	$1.04 \pm 0.05 \pm 0.01$ [15]

**Table 1.** Measured values of observables that suggest NP in  $b \to c\tau^- \bar{\nu}$ .

to distinguish the various NP explanations, a variety of observables have been considered. These include the  $q^2$  distribution, the  $D^*$  polarization, the  $\tau$  polarization, etc. [18, 78–98].

The above observables are all CP-conserving. But one can also consider CP-violating observales in  $\bar{B} \to D^* \tau^- \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  [99–102]. All CP-violating effects require the interference of two amplitudes with different weak (CP-odd) phases. Since the SM has only one amplitude, the observation of CP violation in this decay would be a smoking-gun signal of NP.

In ref. [103], we began to explore the prospects for measuring CP-violating effects in  $\bar{B} \to D^* \tau^- \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$ . There, we noted that, since  $\bar{B} \to D^*$  is the only hadronic transition in this decay, all amplitudes will have the same strong (CP-even) phase. As a result, the direct CP asymmetry is expected to be very small. The main CP-violating effects appear as CP-violating asymmetries in the angular distribution. These are kinematical observables, and require that the two interfering amplitudes have different Lorentz structures. This fact allows us to distinguish different NP explanations. We demonstrated this by constructing the angular distribution for the decay  $\bar{B} \to D^* \mu^- \bar{\nu}_{\mu}$ , and showing that one could extract the different NP contributions from an analysis of the CP-violating angular asymmetries.

The reason we did not apply this to  $\bar{B} \to D^* \tau^- \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  is that the construction of the angular distribution requires the knowledge of the three-momentum  $\vec{p}_{\tau}$ . But since the  $\tau$  decays to final-state particles that include  $\nu_{\tau}$ , which is undetected,  $\vec{p}_{\tau}$  cannot be determined with any precision. As a result, the full angular distribution in  $\bar{B} \to D^*(\to D\pi) \tau^- \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  cannot be measured.<sup>2</sup>

In this paper, we construct a measurable angular distribution in  $\overline{B} \to D^*(\to D\pi) \tau^- \overline{\nu}_{\tau}$ . This is obtained by considering the additional decay<sup>3</sup>  $\tau^- \to \pi^- \nu_{\tau}$ . Now there are three final-state particles whose three-momenta *can* be measured: the *D* and  $\pi$  (from *D*<sup>\*</sup> decay), and the  $\pi^-$  (from  $\tau$  decay). The new angular distribution is given in terms of five kinematic parameters:  $q^2$ ,  $\theta^*$  (describing  $D^* \to D\pi$ ), and three quantities describing the  $\pi^-$ ,  $E_{\pi}$ ,  $\theta_{\pi}$ and  $\chi_{\pi}$ . It includes CP-violating angular asymmetries, which can be measured and used to extract information about the NP.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>In fact, methods do exist that use all available experimental information to reconstruct the angular distribution. For example, ref. [94] uses the topology of decay vertices to perform a kinematic reconstruction. Still, in all of these methods, the angular distribution is obtained with limited precision (due to the uncertainty in the measurement of  $\vec{p_{\tau}}$ ) and/or ambiguities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>We note in passing that the decay  $\tau^- \to \pi^- \nu_{\tau}$  has been used in the context of a proposed method for measuring the  $\tau$  polarization in  $\bar{B} \to D\tau^- (\to \pi^- \nu_{\tau}) \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  [104, 105].

But the angular distribution yields even more information. All the NP parameters can be extracted from a fit to the full distribution. Thus, even if the NP is CP-conserving, so that no CP-violating angular asymmetries appear, its presence can still be detected. It is also possible to integrate over one or more of the five parameters. When one does this, all the familiar observables that have been proposed to distinguish NP models, such as the  $q^2$ distribution and the  $D^*$  polarization, are reproduced. But there are also new observables that depend on the kinematic angles associated with the  $\pi^-$  emitted in the  $\tau$  decay,  $\theta_{\pi}$ and  $\chi_{\pi}$ . These include the forward-backward asymmetry of the  $\pi^-$ , and the CP-violating triple-product asymmetry.

It should be noted that, in order to use this method, the momentum of the decaying B must be known. Thus, the technique described here is more suited to the experiments at  $e^+e^-$  machines such as Belle II.

We begin in section 2 with the derivation of the angular distribution of  $B \to D^*(\to D\pi')\tau(\to \pi\nu_{\tau})\bar{\nu}_{\tau}$ . Here, some information is given in the appendices. In section 3, we discuss the NP signals, both CP-conserving and CP-violating, in the angular distribution. Observables obtained by integrating this rate over one or more of the kinematical variables are described in section 4. We conclude in section 5.

## 2 Angular distribution

We begin by describing our method of calculating the angular distribution of  $B \to D^*(\to D\pi')\tau(\to \pi\nu_{\tau})\bar{\nu}_{\tau}$ . (Note that this section is somewhat technical. The reader wishing to simply see the results may skip to the next section.)

## 2.1 Structure of the new angular distribution

Consider first the angular distribution of the decay  $\overline{B} \to D^*(\to D\pi) \ell^- \overline{\nu}_{\ell}$ . This is obtained as follows. Assuming only left-handed (LH) neutrinos, the decay is parametrized as  $\overline{B} \to D^* N^{*-} (\to \ell^- \overline{\nu}_{\ell})$ , where N = S - P, V - A, T represent LH scalar, vector and tensor interactions, respectively. For  $\ell = \mu$ , e, there is no NP, so that N = W and the coupling is V - A. But for  $\ell = \tau$ , all couplings are allowed. The full amplitude is then squared, and can be expressed as a function of the final-state momenta. These momenta are defined in terms of the three helicity angles of figure 1,  $\theta_{\ell}$ ,  $\theta^*$  and  $\chi$ . In this way, one produces a set of angular functions whose coefficients are different combinations of the helicity amplitudes. This is the angular distribution [103].

We now consider the case where the final-state lepton is  $\ell = \tau$ . The  $\tau$  is not directly detected in experiments; instead, it is detected through its decay products. We choose to study the simplest possible hadronic decay of the  $\tau, \tau \to \pi \nu_{\tau}$ . While NP in the  $\tau$  decay is a possibility, in this analysis we restrict ourselves to NP only in the *B* decay. As we will show, even using this simple two-body decay of the  $\tau$ , one can extract a great deal of information about this NP.

Once we let the  $\tau$  decay, the process  $B \to D^*(\to D\pi')\tau(\to \pi\nu_{\tau})\bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  has five particles in the final state. This decay can be broken down into four successive quasi-two-body decays of the *B* meson and three intermediate states. The five-body phase space for the decay of a



**Figure 1**. Definition of the angles in the  $\bar{B} \to D^*(\to D\pi) \ell^- \bar{\nu}_{\ell}$  distribution.

massive spinless particle, such as the B meson, depends on 8 independent parameters: five helicity angles and the invariant squares of the masses of the three intermediate particles. Since two of these intermediates — the  $D^*$  and the  $\tau$  — can go on shell, two of the three invariant mass parameters are given by  $m_{D^*}$  and  $m_{\tau}$ . Thus, this decay depends on six independent parameters: five helicity angles and  $q^2$ , the invariant mass-squared of the  $\tau \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$ pair. In the following, given that it could be NP that couples to  $\tau \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$ , we will refer to the center-of-momentum frame of the  $\tau \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  pair as the  $N^*$  rest frame.

Now, the helicity angles are typically defined in the rest frames of the corresponding intermediate states. Following this procedure, we define (i)  $\theta^*$  as the polar angle of the *D*-meson three-momentum in the rest frame of its parent  $D^*$  meson, (ii)  $\theta_{\tau}$  and  $\chi_{\tau}$  as the polar and azimuthal angles, respectively, of the  $\tau$  three-momentum in the  $N^*$  rest frame, and finally (iii)  $\theta$  and  $\chi$  as the polar and azimuthal angles, respectively, of the  $\pi$  three momentum in its parent  $\tau$  rest frame.

However, this leads to a problem. Although one can in principle theoretically define all five helicity angles, most of them are of no practical use. To be specific, since the  $\tau$ lepton is not directly observed in experiments, the angles either associated with its three momentum or defined in its rest frame are not measurable. Thus, four of the five helicity angles  $(\theta_{(\tau)}, \chi_{(\tau)})$  are of no use to us. This problem can be remedied (at least partially) through a convenient change of variables.

#### 2.2 New parameters

Since we do not have experimental access to the  $\tau$  rest frame, in our analysis we choose to express the  $\tau \to \pi \nu_{\tau}$  phase space in the  $N^*$  rest frame (this frame can be easily determined from information about the hadronic side of the *B* decay). Since the pion three-momentum can be precisely measured in this frame, we consider three new variables.  $E_{\pi}$ ,  $\theta_{\pi}$  and  $\chi_{\pi}$ represent the pion energy, polar and azimuthal angles, respectively, defined in this frame. (The new helicity angles are shown in figure 2.) These three variables replace three of the unmeasurable helicity angles. The fourth unmeasurable angle is an azimuthal angle and is easily integrated over. We describe below the mathematical method for this transformation.



Figure 2. Definition of the angles in the  $\bar{B} \to D^*(\to D\pi) \tau^-(\to \pi^- \nu_\tau) \bar{\nu}_\tau$  distribution.

Let us consider the product,  $d^4I$ , of the quasi-two-body phase spaces for  $N^* \to \tau \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  $(\phi_{N^*})$  and  $\tau \to \pi \nu_{\tau}$   $(\phi_{\tau})$ . (The  $d^4$  serves as a reminder that this phase-space factor ultimately depends on four independent kinematic variables.) Each phase-space factor is evaluated in the corresponding parent rest frame, and is expressed in terms of the four unmeasurable helicity angles. However, since each individual phase-space factor is Lorentz invariant, we can write this entire product in the measurable  $N^*$  rest frame:

$$d^{4}I = \int d\phi_{N^{*}}(p_{\tau}, p_{\bar{\nu}_{\tau}}) \int d\phi_{\tau}(p_{\pi}, p_{\nu_{\tau}}),$$

$$= \frac{1}{(4\pi)^{4}} \int \frac{d^{3}p_{\tau}d^{3}p_{\bar{\nu}_{\tau}}}{E_{\tau}E_{\bar{\nu}_{\tau}}} \,\delta^{4}(q - p_{\tau} - p_{\bar{\nu}_{\tau}}) \int \frac{d^{3}p_{\pi}d^{3}p_{\nu_{\tau}}}{E_{\pi}E_{\nu_{\tau}}} \,\delta^{4}(p_{\tau} - p_{\pi} - p_{\nu_{\tau}}),$$

$$= \frac{1}{(4\pi)^{4}} \int \frac{d^{3}p_{\tau}d^{3}p_{\bar{\nu}_{\tau}}}{E_{\tau}E_{\bar{\nu}_{\tau}}} \,\delta\left(\sqrt{q^{2}} - E_{\tau} - E_{\bar{\nu}_{\tau}}\right) \,\delta^{3}\left(\vec{p}_{\tau} + \vec{p}_{\bar{\nu}_{\tau}}\right)$$

$$\int \frac{d^{3}p_{\pi}d^{3}p_{\nu_{\tau}}}{E_{\pi}E_{\nu_{\tau}}} \,\delta\left(E_{\tau} - E_{\pi} - E_{\nu_{\tau}}\right) \,\delta^{3}\left(\vec{p}_{\tau} - \vec{p}_{\pi} - \vec{p}_{\nu_{\tau}}\right), \quad (2.1)$$

where, in the final line,  $E_x$  and  $\vec{p}_x$  respectively represent the energy and three-momentum of the particle x in the  $N^*$  rest frame. Performing the integrals over the  $\nu_{\tau}$  and  $\bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  threemomenta, and neglecting neutrino masses, we find

$$d^{4}I = \frac{1}{(4\pi)^{4}} \int \frac{d^{3}p_{\tau}}{E_{\tau}|\vec{p}_{\tau}|} \delta\left(\sqrt{q^{2}} - E_{\tau} - |\vec{p}_{\tau}|\right) \int \frac{d^{3}p_{\pi}}{E_{\pi}|\vec{p}_{\tau} - \vec{p}_{\pi}|} \delta(E_{\tau} - E_{\pi} - |\vec{p}_{\tau} - \vec{p}_{\pi}|).$$
(2.2)

Without loss of generality, we now choose to write the  $\tau$  and  $\pi$  three-momentum integral measures such that the associated polar angle can be determined, at least theoretically. In the case of  $d^3p_{\pi}$ , clearly the polar and azimuthal angles of the pion three-momentum relative to the  $N^*$  direction,  $\theta_{\pi}$  and  $\chi_{\pi}$  respectively, are measurable. Here,  $\theta_{\pi}$  is defined using three-momenta evaluated in the  $N^*$  rest frame,

$$\cos \theta_{\pi} = -\frac{\vec{p}_{D^*} \cdot \vec{p}_{\pi}}{|\vec{p}_{D^*}| |\vec{p}_{\pi}|}, \qquad (2.3)$$

while  $\chi_{\pi}$  is defined using three-momenta evaluated in the *B* rest frame,

$$\sin \chi_{\pi} = \frac{\left[ \left( \vec{p}_{\pi'} \times \vec{p}_D \right) \times \left( \vec{p}_{D^*} \times \vec{p}_{\pi} \right) \right] \cdot \vec{p}_{D^*}}{\left| \vec{p}_{\pi'} \times \vec{p}_D \right| \left| \vec{p}_{D^*} \times \vec{p}_{\pi} \right| \left| \vec{p}_{D^*} \right|} \,. \tag{2.4}$$

Since  $\vec{p}_{D^*} = \vec{p}_D + \vec{p}_{\pi'}$ , one can easily verify that  $\sin \chi_{\pi}$  is proportional to the scalar triple product  $(\vec{p}_{\pi'} \times \vec{p}_D) \cdot \vec{p}_{\pi}$ .

In the case of  $d^3p_{\tau}$ , the polar angle of the  $\tau$  direction relative to the pion direction,  $\theta_{\tau\pi}$ , can be theoretically determined. The fourth angle — the corresponding azimuthal angle  $\chi_{\tau\pi}$  — cannot be determined. However, at a later stage we will eliminate this angle by integrating over it. After appropriately transforming the delta functions, and writing the phase space in terms of the above new variables ( $\theta_{\pi}$ ,  $\chi_{\pi}$ ,  $\theta_{\tau\pi}$  and  $\chi_{\tau\pi}$ ), we find

$$d^{4}I = \frac{1}{(4\pi)^{4}} \int \frac{d|\vec{p}_{\tau}|}{\sqrt{q^{2}}} d\cos\theta_{\tau\pi} d\chi_{\tau\pi} dE_{\pi} d\cos\theta_{\pi} d\chi_{\pi}$$
$$\delta\left(|\vec{p}_{\tau}| - \frac{q^{2} - m_{\tau}^{2}}{2\sqrt{q^{2}}}\right) \delta\left(\cos\theta_{\tau\pi} - \frac{2E_{\tau}E_{\pi} - m_{\tau}^{2} - m_{\pi}^{2}}{2|\vec{p}_{\tau}||\vec{p}_{\pi}|}\right).$$
(2.5)

Expressed in the above form, it is clear that the remaining two delta functions can be used to remove the two variables  $|\vec{p}_{\tau}|$  and  $\cos \theta_{\tau\pi}$ . We are thus left with a phase-space factor that depends only on four variables  $(\chi_{\tau\pi}, E_{\pi}, \theta_{\pi} \text{ and } \chi_{\pi})$ , as expressed below:

$$d^{4}I = \frac{1}{(4\pi)^{4}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{q^{2}}} d\chi_{\tau\pi} dE_{\pi} d\cos\theta_{\pi} d\chi_{\pi} , \qquad (2.6)$$

where the following replacements in the squared invariant amplitude of the decay  $(|\mathcal{M}|^2)$  are understood:

$$E_{\tau} \to \frac{q^2 + m_{\tau}^2}{2\sqrt{q^2}}, \quad |\vec{p}_{\tau}| \to \frac{q^2 - m_{\tau}^2}{2\sqrt{q^2}}, \quad \cos\theta_{\tau\pi} \to \frac{2E_{\tau}E_{\pi} - m_{\tau}^2 - m_{\pi}^2}{2|\vec{p}_{\tau}||\vec{p}_{\pi}|}.$$
(2.7)

Using the above choice of kinematic parameters we may now express the differential decay rate for the full process as follows:

$$\frac{d^{5}\Gamma}{dq^{2} d\cos\theta^{*} dE_{\pi} d\cos\theta_{\pi} d\chi_{\pi}} = \frac{|\vec{p}_{D^{*}}| |\vec{p}_{D}|}{2^{15} \pi^{7} m_{B}^{2} m_{D^{*}} \sqrt{q^{2}}} \int d\chi_{\tau\pi} \frac{dp_{D^{*}}^{2}}{2\pi} \frac{dp_{\tau}^{2}}{2\pi} |\mathcal{M}|^{2}.$$
(2.8)

Here 
$$|\vec{p}_{D^*}| = \sqrt{\lambda(m_B^2; q^2, m_{D^*}^2)}/(2m_B)$$
 and  $|\vec{p}_D| = \sqrt{\lambda(m_{D^*}^2; m_D^2, m_\pi^2)}/(2m_{D^*})$ , where  
 $\lambda(a; b, c) = a^2 + b^2 + c^2 - 2ab - 2bc - 2ca$ . (2.9)

The right-hand side of eq. (2.8) contains integrals over three independent variables (out of the eight variables discussed in the previous subsection). We will see in the following subsection that these integrals can be performed quite simply once we express  $|\mathcal{M}|^2$  as an explicit function of these variables.

# 2.3 Calculating $|\mathcal{M}|^2$

The next step is to calculate  $|\mathcal{M}|^2$ , appropriately summed over spins and polarizations. In ref. [103], we derived the angular distribution for  $B \to D^* \mu \bar{\nu}_{\mu}$ . In the presence of NP, the relevant two-body processes are  $\bar{B} \to D^* N^{*-} (\to \mu^- \bar{\nu}_{\mu})$ , where N = S - P, V - A, T represent left-handed scalar, vector and tensor interactions, respectively. These are labeled SP, VA and T. (The VA contribution includes that of the SM.) For each of the leptonic SP, VA and T Lorentz structures, the hadronic piece (the  $b \to c$  transition) also has a NP contribution. The effective Hamiltonian is

$$\mathcal{H}_{\text{eff}} = \frac{G_F V_{cb}}{\sqrt{2}} \Big\{ [(1+g_L) \,\bar{c}\gamma_\alpha (1-\gamma_5)b + g_R \,\bar{c}\gamma_\alpha (1+\gamma_5)b] \,\bar{\mu}\gamma^\alpha (1-\gamma_5)\nu_\mu \\ + [g_S \,\bar{c}b + g_P \,\bar{c}\gamma_5 b] \,\bar{\mu}(1-\gamma_5)\nu_\mu + g_T \,\bar{c}\sigma^{\alpha\beta} (1-\gamma_5)b\bar{\mu}\sigma_{\alpha\beta} (1-\gamma_5)\nu_\mu \Big\} + h.c. \quad (2.10)$$

The decay amplitude is then written as the product of a hadronic piece  $\mathcal{H}_{D^*}$ , a leptonic piece  $\mathcal{L}^{N^*}$ , and a helicity amplitude piece  $\mathcal{M}^{N^*}$ , appropriately summed over helicities labeled by m, n, and p.

This all applies to the decay  $B \to D^* \tau \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$ , except that now one must also include the decay  $\tau \to \pi \nu_{\tau}$ . In addition to numerical factors and factors of  $f_{\pi}|V_{ud}|$  coming from the  $\tau \to \pi \nu_{\tau}$  transition, the leptonic piece changes. Representing the new leptonic pieces by  $\tilde{\mathcal{L}}^{N^*}$ , the spin-summed squared invariant amplitude for the full 5-body decay can now be expressed as

$$|\mathcal{M}|^{2} = \frac{96\pi G_{F}^{2} |V_{cb}|^{2} m_{D^{*}}}{|\vec{p}_{D}|^{3} (m_{\tau}^{2} - m_{\pi}^{2})^{2}} \frac{m_{D^{*}} \Gamma_{D^{*}} \mathcal{B}(D^{*} \to D\pi')}{(p_{D^{*}}^{2} - m_{D^{*}}^{2})^{2} + m_{D^{*}}^{2} \Gamma_{D^{*}}^{2}} \frac{m_{\tau} \Gamma_{\tau} \mathcal{B}(\tau \to \pi\nu_{\tau})}{(p_{\tau}^{2} - m_{\tau}^{2})^{2} + m_{\tau}^{2} \Gamma_{\tau}^{2}} \\ \left| \sum_{m=\pm,0} \mathcal{H}_{D^{*}}(m) \left( \mathcal{M}_{(m)}^{SP} \tilde{\mathcal{L}}^{SP} + \sum_{n=t,\pm,0} g_{nn} \mathcal{M}_{(m;n)}^{VA} \tilde{\mathcal{L}}^{VA}(n) \right. \\ \left. + \left. \sum_{n,p=t,\pm,0} g_{nn} g_{pp} \mathcal{M}_{(m;n,p)}^{T} \tilde{\mathcal{L}}^{T}(n,p) \right) \right|^{2} .$$
(2.11)

In the above, the new leptonic pieces are of the form

and we have used the SM expressions for the branching fractions  $\mathcal{B}(D^* \to D\pi')$ , and  $\mathcal{B}(\tau \to \pi \nu_{\tau})$ :

$$\mathcal{B}(\tau \to \pi \nu_{\tau}) = \frac{G_F^2 |V_{ud}|^2 f_{\pi}^2}{16\pi m_{\tau} \Gamma_{\tau}} (m_{\tau}^2 - m_{\pi}^2)^2 , \quad \mathcal{B}(D^* \to D\pi') = \frac{|\vec{p}_D|^3}{6\pi m_{D^*}^2 \Gamma_{D^*}} .$$
(2.13)

The hadronic pieces,  $\mathcal{H}_{D^*}$ , and the helicity amplitude pieces  $\mathcal{M}^{N^*}$  are the same as those obtained in our earlier work, ref. [103]. For completeness, we have provided this information in appendix A.

We now see that the dependence of  $|\mathcal{M}|^2$  on the variables  $p_{D^*}^2$  and  $p_{\tau}^2$  appears only through the propagators of the corresponding intermediate particles. Since both of these particles — the  $D^*$  and the  $\tau$  — go on shell, we can apply the narrow-width approximation to replace these propagators with delta functions, making the corresponding integrals simple. Under the narrow-width approximation, one can show that

$$\int \frac{dp^2}{2\pi} \frac{m_X \Gamma_X \mathcal{B}}{(p^2 - m_X^2)^2 + m_X^2 \Gamma_X^2} \to \frac{\mathcal{B}}{2}.$$
(2.14)

Furthermore, the dependence of  $|\mathcal{M}|^2$  on the unmeasurable azimuthal angle  $\chi_{\tau\pi}$  is a result of fermionic traces over products of the leptonic pieces  $(\tilde{\mathcal{L}}^{N^*})$ . This dependence turns out to be combinations of simple trigonometric functions, such as  $\sin \chi_{\tau\pi}$  and  $\cos \chi_{\tau\pi}$ . It is therefore straightforward to integrate over  $\chi_{\tau\pi}$ .

After integrating over the three variables  $p_{D^*}^2$ ,  $p_{\tau}^2$  and  $\chi_{\tau\pi}$ , the full five-body differential decay rate is given by

$$\frac{d^{5}\Gamma}{dq^{2} dE_{\pi} d\cos\theta^{*} d\cos\theta_{\pi} d\chi_{\pi}} = \frac{3|V_{cb}|^{2} G_{F}^{2} |\vec{p}_{D^{*}}| (q^{2})^{3/2} m_{\tau}^{2}}{2^{11} \pi^{4} m_{B}^{2} (m_{\tau}^{2} - m_{\pi}^{2})^{2}} \mathcal{B}(D^{*} \to D\pi') \mathcal{B}(\tau \to \pi\nu_{\tau}) \times \sum_{i,j} \left( \mathcal{N}_{i}^{S} |\mathcal{A}_{i}|^{2} + \mathcal{N}_{i,j}^{R} \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{i}\mathcal{A}_{j}^{*}] + \mathcal{N}_{i,j}^{I} \operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{i}\mathcal{A}_{j}^{*}] \right), \quad (2.15)$$

where  $i, j = t, 0, \perp, \parallel, SP, (0, T), (\perp, T), (\parallel, T)$ . Here the  $\mathcal{A}_i$  represent the helicity amplitudes that contain the crucial physics information that can be extracted from this analysis, while the  $\mathcal{N}_{i(j)}^{(S,R,I)}$  are functions of the five independent kinematic variables of interest to us  $(q^2, \theta^*, E_\pi, \theta_\pi, \text{ and } \chi_\pi)$ . We present the information relevant for the  $\mathcal{N}_i^S |\mathcal{A}_i|^2$  pieces of eq. (2.15) in table 5 of appendix B. The first column contains the various  $|\mathcal{A}_i|^2$  helicities, while the second column contains the associated  $\mathcal{N}_i^S$  terms. In these terms, we have separated out the parts that depend on  $q^2$  and  $E_\pi$ , and put them into the  $S_i$  factors. The expressions for the  $S_i$  are also given in appendix B. The information relevant for the  $\mathcal{N}_{i,j}^R \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_i \mathcal{A}_j^*]$  and  $\mathcal{N}_{i,j}^I \operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_i \mathcal{A}_j^*]$  pieces is given in tables 6 and 7 of appendix B, respectively. The expressions for the  $R_i$  and  $I_i$  are also given in appendix B.

It is standard to express the differential decay rate as an angular distribution, written as a sum over a product of angular functions and functions of non-angular variables including the helicity amplitudes. In order to write eq. (2.15) as an angular distribution, it is necessary to separate the  $\mathcal{N}_{i(j)}^{(S,R,I)}$  into angular functions and functions of  $q^2$  and  $E_{\pi}$ . Following this separation, eq. (2.15) can be rewritten as a sum over a product of 12 angular functions and their respective coefficients:

$$\frac{d^{5}\Gamma}{dq^{2}dE_{\pi}d\cos\theta^{*}d\cos\theta_{\pi}d\chi_{\pi}} = \frac{3|V_{cb}|^{2}G_{F}^{2}|\vec{p}_{D^{*}}|(q^{2})^{3/2}m_{\tau}^{2}}{2^{11}\pi^{4}m_{B}^{2}(m_{\tau}^{2}-m_{\pi}^{2})^{2}}\mathcal{B}(D^{*}\to D\pi')\mathcal{B}(\tau\to\pi\nu_{\tau}) \\
\times \left[\sum_{i=1}^{9}f_{i}^{R}(q^{2},E_{\pi})\Omega_{i}^{R}(\theta^{*},\theta_{\pi},\chi_{\pi}) + \sum_{i=1}^{3}f_{i}^{I}(q^{2},E_{\pi})\Omega_{i}^{I}(\theta^{*},\theta_{\pi},\chi_{\pi})\right].$$
(2.16)

The first nine angular functions above, denoted by  $\Omega_{1,\ldots9}^R$ , arise from a rearrangement of the  $\mathcal{N}_i^S |\mathcal{A}_i|^2 + \mathcal{N}_{i,j}^R \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_i \mathcal{A}_j^*]$  terms. These are presented in table 2. The  $\mathcal{N}_{i,j}^I \operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_i \mathcal{A}_j^*]$  terms

Coefficient	Angular Function
$f_i^R(q^2, E_\pi)$	$\Omega^R_i( heta^*, heta_\pi,\chi_\pi)$
$S_t  \mathcal{A}_t ^2 + S_{0,1}  \mathcal{A}_0 ^2 + S_{SP}  \mathcal{A}_{SP} ^2 + S_{0T,1}  \mathcal{A}_{0,T} ^2$	
$+R_{0T01}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_0^*]+R_{SPt}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}_t^*]$	$\cos^2 \theta^*$
$S_{\perp,1} \left  \mathcal{A}_{\perp} \right ^2 + S_{\parallel,1} \left  \mathcal{A}_{\parallel} \right ^2 + S_{\perp T,1} \left  \mathcal{A}_{\perp,T} \right ^2 + S_{\parallel T,1} \left  \mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T} \right ^2$	
$+R_{\parallel T\parallel,1}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^*]+R_{\perp T\perp,1}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*]$	$\sin^2  heta^*$
$R_{SP0}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}_{0}^{*}]+R_{t0}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{t}\mathcal{A}_{0}^{*}]$	
$+R_{SP0T}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}_{0,T}^*]+R_{0Tt}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_t^*]$	$\cos^2  heta^*  \cos  heta_\pi$
$S_{0,2}  \mathcal{A}_0 ^2 + S_{0T,2}  \mathcal{A}_{0,T} ^2 + R_{0T0,2} \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T} \mathcal{A}_0^*]$	$\cos^2 \theta^*  \cos 2\theta_\pi$
$R_{\perp T\parallel}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^*] + R_{\perp T\parallel T}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}^*]$	
$+R_{\parallel\perp}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^{*}]+R_{\parallel T\perp}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^{*}]$	$\sin^2 \theta^*  \cos \theta_{\pi}$
$S_{\parallel,2} \left  \mathcal{A}_{\parallel} \right ^2 + S_{\perp,2} \left  \mathcal{A}_{\perp} \right ^2 + S_{\parallel T,2} \left  \mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T} \right ^2 + S_{\perp T,2} \left  \mathcal{A}_{\perp,T} \right ^2$	
$+R_{\parallel T\parallel,2}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^*]+R_{\perp T\perp,2}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*]$	$\sin^2 \theta^*  \cos 2\theta_{\pi}$
$2(S_{\perp,2}\left \mathcal{A}_{\perp}\right ^{2}-S_{\parallel,2}\left \mathcal{A}_{\parallel}\right ^{2})+2(S_{\perp T,2}\left \mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\right ^{2}-S_{\parallel T,2}\left \mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\right ^{2})$	
$+2(R_{\perp T\perp,2}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*]-R_{\parallel T\parallel,2}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^*])$	$\sin^2\theta^*\sin^2\theta_{\pi}\cos 2\chi_{\pi}$
$R_{\perp T0} \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T} \mathcal{A}_{0}^{*}] + R_{SP\parallel} \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{SP} \mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^{*}] + R_{t\parallel} \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{t} \mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^{*}]$	
$+R_{SP\parallel T}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}^*]+R_{0\perp}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_0\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*]+R_{0T\perp}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*]$	
$+R_{0T\perp T}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}^*]+R_{\parallel Tt}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_t^*]$	$\sin 2\theta^*  \sin \theta_\pi  \cos \chi_\pi$
$R_{\parallel T0}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_{0}^{*}]+R_{0\parallel}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^{*}]$	
$+R_{0T\parallel}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^{*}]+R_{0T\parallel T}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}^{*}]$	$\sin 2\theta^*  \sin 2\theta_\pi  \cos \chi_\pi$

**Table 2.** Contributions of  $\mathcal{N}_i^S |\mathcal{A}_i|^2$  and  $\mathcal{N}_{i,j}^R \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_i \mathcal{A}_j^*]$  [eq. (2.15)] to the angular distribution. These terms are CP-conserving.

involve an additional three angular functions, denoted by  $\Omega^{I}_{1,2,3}$ ; these contributions are given in table 3. Together, these constitute the  $\bar{B} \to D^{*}(\to D\pi') \tau^{-}(\to \pi^{-}\nu_{\tau})\bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  angular distribution.

# 3 Angular distribution: new-physics signals

Tables 2 and 3 describe the angular distribution of the decay  $\bar{B} \to D^*(\to D\pi')\tau^-(\to \pi^-\nu_\tau)\bar{\nu}_\tau$ . The question now is: how can we use it to obtain information about NP? This is discussed in the present section.

In decays such as  $B \to K^*(\to K\pi)\mu^+\mu^-$ , where the only non-angular parameter is  $q^2$ , the data is separated into  $q^2$  bins before an angular analysis is performed. In the present case, the situation is similar, except that there are two non-angular variables,  $q^2$  and  $E_{\pi}$ .

Coefficient	Angular Function
$f_i^I(q^2,E_\pi)$	$\Omega^I_i( heta^*, heta_\pi,\chi_\pi)$
$I_{t\perp}\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_t\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*] + I_{\parallel T0}\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_0^*] + I_{SP\perp}\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*]$	
$+I_{SP\perp T}\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}^{*}]+I_{0T\parallel}\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^{*}]+I_{\perp Tt}\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_{t}^{*}]$	$\sin 2\theta^* \sin \theta_\pi \sin \chi_\pi$
$I_{0\perp}\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{0}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^{*}] + I_{0T\perp}\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^{*}] + I_{\perp T0}\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_{0}^{*}]$	$\sin 2\theta^* \sin 2\theta_\pi \sin \chi_\pi$
$I_{\parallel \perp} \operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel} \mathcal{A}_{\perp}^{*}] + I_{\perp T \parallel} \operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp, T} \mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^{*}] + I_{\parallel T \perp} \operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel, T} \mathcal{A}_{\perp}^{*}]$	$\sin^2\theta^*\sin^2\theta_\pi\sin 2\chi_\pi$

**Table 3.** Contributions of  $\mathcal{N}_{i,j}^{I} \operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{i}\mathcal{A}_{j}^{*}]$  [eq. (2.15)] to the angular distribution. These terms are CP-violating.

Helicity Amplitude	Coupling
$egin{array}{ c c c c c c c } \mathcal{A}_0,\mathcal{A}_\parallel,\mathcal{A}_t \end{array}$	$1 + g_L - g_R$
$\mathcal{A}_{\perp}$	$1 + g_L + g_R$
$\mathcal{A}_{SP}$	$g_P$
$\mathcal{A}_{0,T},\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T},\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}$	$g_T$

Table 4. Contributions of the NP couplings to the various helicity amplitudes.

Therefore, the data has to be separated into both  $q^2$  and  $E_{\pi}$  bins. An angular fit to the data can then be performed, permitting the extraction of the coefficients in tables 2 and 3.

These coefficients involve the eight helicity amplitudes  $\mathcal{A}_0$ ,  $\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}$ ,  $\mathcal{A}_{\perp}$ ,  $\mathcal{A}_t$ ,  $\mathcal{A}_{SP}$ ,  $\mathcal{A}_{0,T}$ ,  $\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}$ . In eq. (2.10), there are five NP parameters:  $g_L$ ,  $g_R$ ,  $g_S$ ,  $g_P$  and  $g_T$ . Of these,  $g_S$  does not contribute to this decay. The eight helicity amplitudes are generated, at least in part, by the remaining four NP parameters. The dependence of the helicity amplitudes on the NP parameters is shown in table 4. Note that the Lorentz structure associated with  $g_L$  is  $(V - A) \times (V - A)$ , as in the SM. For this reason, it is the quantity  $1 + g_L$  that appears in the table, where the 1 is due to the SM. Thus,  $\mathcal{A}_0$ ,  $\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}$ ,  $\mathcal{A}_{\perp}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_t$ are present in the SM — they are associated with W exchange — while  $\mathcal{A}_{SP}$ ,  $\mathcal{A}_{0,T}$ ,  $\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}$ and  $\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}$  are purely NP helicity amplitudes.

The couplings  $g_L$ ,  $g_R$ ,  $g_P$  and  $g_T$  are complex quantities, i.e. each coupling has an independent magnitude and a weak (CP-odd) phase. The amplitudes  $\mathcal{A}_i$  are constructed by taking a product of a coupling with a corresponding QCD matrix element, and a numerical factor that appears in the effective Hamiltonian of eq. (2.10). In principle, each QCD matrix element has a strong (CP-even) phase. This means that, in principle, amplitudes may have both weak (CP-odd) and strong (CP-even) phases. However, as argued in refs. [103, 106, 107] (and summarized in the introduction), we expect all amplitudes to have the same strong phase as that of the SM.

The coefficients in tables 2 and 3 involve products of the helicity amplitudes:  $|\mathcal{A}_i|^2$ , Re $[\mathcal{A}_i \mathcal{A}_j^*]$ , Im $[\mathcal{A}_i \mathcal{A}_j^*]$ . With the above assumption, these products can all be written in terms of seven NP parameters: the four magnitudes of  $1 + g_L$ ,  $g_R$ ,  $g_P$  and  $g_T$ , and their three relative weak phases. Thus, the measurement of the angular distribution allows us to probe these NP parameters. If all NP quantities have the same weak phase, then  $\text{Im}[\mathcal{A}_i \mathcal{A}_j^*] = 0$ , so that all the entries of table 3 vanish. On the other hand, those of table 2 do not. For this reason, we refer to table 2 as CP-conserving, and table 3 as CP-violating.

Note that, if the strong-phase differences are nonzero, this is not completely accurate. With nonzero strong-phase differences, the entries of tables 5 and 6 can differ between  $\bar{B} \to D^* \tau^- \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  and its CP-conjugate process. That is, there can be direct CP violation. However, if an untagged data sample is used to measure the angular distribution, i.e., both process and CP-conjugate process are combined, then table 2 is indeed CP-conserving. As for table 3, its entries are CP-violating and can be nonzero even in the untagged data sample (details are given below).

In the following subsections, we examine how to obtain NP information from the measurement of tables 3 and 2. As we will see, table 3 provides smoking-gun signals of NP, while more work is require to identify NP in table 2.

#### 3.1 CP-violating angular terms

Above, we argued that the strong-phase differences between the various amplitudes are expected to be very small. This implies that all direct CP-violating effects are also expected to be tiny. Even so, CP-violating effects can be present in the angular distribution. To be specific, the coefficients of certain angular terms are related to triple products (TPs) of the form  $\vec{p_1} \cdot (\vec{p_2} \times \vec{p_3})$ , where the  $\vec{p_i}$  are the final-state momenta. As we will see below, TP asymmetries do not require a strong-phase difference between the interfering amplitudes. Indeed, they are maximal when this strong-phase difference vanishes. In the decay  $B \rightarrow D^*(\rightarrow D\pi')\tau(\rightarrow \pi\nu_{\tau})\bar{\nu}_{\tau}$ , the 3-momenta of the final-state particles D,  $\pi$  and  $\pi'$  can be measured. From these, a TP can be constructed; all the entries of table 3 involve this TP.

Now, all entries are proportional to  $\text{Im}[A_i A_j^*]$ , where  $A_i$  and  $A_j$  are the two interfering helicity amplitues. Writing

$$A_{i} = |A_{i}|e^{i\phi_{i}}e^{i\delta_{i}}, \quad A_{j} = |A_{j}|e^{i\phi_{j}}e^{i\delta_{j}}, \quad (3.1)$$

where  $\phi_{i,j}$  ( $\delta_{i,j}$ ) are the weak (strong) phases, we see that

$$Im[A_i A_i^*] = |A_i| |A_j| \sin(\phi_i - \phi_j + \delta_i - \delta_j).$$
(3.2)

If, as we have assumed, the strong-phase difference is negligible, the TP is proportional to  $\sin(\phi_i - \phi_j)$ . This is a CP-violating quantity. On the other hand, if the strong-phase difference is not negligible, the TP can be nonzero even if the weak-phase difference vanishes. That is, this is not CP-violating (it is known as a "fake TP"). To obtain a true CP-violating term, this must be compared to the TP in the CP-conjugate process. In the CP-conjugate process, the weak phases change sign, but the strong phases do not. But there is an additional change. Each angular function in table 3 is proportional to  $\sin \chi_{\pi}$ , so that these functions are parity odd. This means that, in going from process to CP-conjugate process, there is an additional minus sign [108, 109], so that the CP-conjugate TP is proportional to

$$-\operatorname{Im}[\bar{A}_{i}\bar{A}_{j}^{*}] = |A_{i}||A_{j}|\sin(\phi_{i} - \phi_{j} - \delta_{i} + \delta_{j}).$$
(3.3)

The true, CP-violating effect is then found by *adding* the TPs in process and CP-conjugate process [108], so that it remains even in an untagged data sample.<sup>4</sup>

The key point is that, in the SM, CP-violating effects are absent. Thus, the observation of a nonzero entry in table 3 would be a smoking-gun signal of NP.

#### 3.2 CP-conserving angular terms

NP signals are not as easy to obtain from the measurement of table 2. In each of the nine entries, the coefficient contains at least one term involving the helicity amplitudes  $\mathcal{A}_0$ ,  $\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}$ ,  $\mathcal{A}_{\perp}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_t$ , all of which are present in the SM. That is, even if there is no NP, all the angular functions of table 2 will be found in the angular distribution.

On the other hand, in the presence of NP, the coefficients will be modified from their SM predictions. Thus, the way to detect NP is to measure the coefficients in as many  $q^2 - E_{\pi}$  bins as possible, and then perform a combined fit to all measurements and extract the best-fit values of the magnitudes and relative weak phases of  $1 + g_L$ ,  $g_R$ ,  $g_P$  and  $g_T$ .

If a smoking-gun signal of NP has already been observed in the measurement of table 3, the values of the NP parameters responsible for it can be determined in this way. And even if no such signal has been seen, the presence of CP-conserving NP can be detected through the measurement of the angular distribution of table 2 in a sufficient number of different  $q^2 - E_{\pi}$  bins.

#### 4 Integrated observables

The full differential decay rate for  $B \to D^*(\to D\pi')\tau(\to \pi\nu_{\tau})\bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  depends on the five kinematic parameters  $q^2$ ,  $E_{\pi}$ ,  $\theta^*$ ,  $\theta_{\pi}$  and  $\chi_{\pi}$ . While a complete study of the decay distribution as a function of all five parameters can reveal NP effects, a full experimental analysis may be statistics limited. Effects of NP can still be studied through "integrated observables," obtained by integrating the differential decay rate over one or more of the kinematic parameters.

We separate the integrated observables into two types. The first type is found by integrating over all three of the lepton-side parameters  $(E_{\pi}, \theta_{\pi}, \chi_{\pi})$ . Such observables are functions of  $q^2$ , and are independent of the dynamics of the lepton decay. They can, therefore, be used to study lepton-flavor universality. Observables such as the longitudinal and transverse  $D^*$  polarizations  $(F_{L,T}^{D^*})$  fall in this category. The second type of observables are constructed by integrating over the hadron-side parameter,  $\theta^*$ , and either of the parameters  $\theta_{\pi}$ , and  $\chi_{\pi}$ . These observables explicitly depend on the effects from the  $\tau \to \pi \nu_{\tau}$  decay. Since lighter leptons cannot decay to a pion, this second type of observables appears only when the intermediate lepton is a  $\tau$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Whether to add or subtract individual angular terms for the construction of a true CP-violating effect depends on the sign convention used to define the azimuthal angle. Theory sign conventions for the decay  $B \to K^* \mu^- \mu^+$ , which our discussion follows for the  $B \to D^* \tau^- \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$ , can be found in ref. [110]. Ref. [111] presents detailed comparisons between sign conventions used in  $B \to K^* \mu^+ \mu^-$  theory versus experiment.

#### 4.1 Lepton flavor universality

Here we consider observables constructed from the differential decay distribution by integrating over  $E_{\pi}$ ,  $\theta_{\pi}$ ,  $\chi_{\pi}$ . The resulting distribution in  $q^2$  and  $\theta^*$  can be expressed as

$$\frac{d^2\Gamma}{dq^2 d\cos\theta^*} = \frac{3}{2} \frac{d\Gamma}{dq^2} \frac{a(q^2) + c(q^2)\cos^2\theta^*}{3a(q^2) + c(q^2)} = \frac{3}{4} \frac{d\Gamma}{dq^2} \left[2F_L^{D*}(q^2)\cos^2\theta^* + F_T^{D*}(q^2)\sin^2\theta^*\right], \qquad (4.1)$$

where  $F_L^{D*}(q^2)$  and  $F_T^{D*}(q^2) = 1 - F_L^{D*}(q^2)$  are the longitudinal and transverse polarization fractions of the  $D^*$ . The functions  $a(q^2)$  and  $c(q^2)$  are given by

$$a(q^{2}) = 2\left(1 + \frac{m_{\tau}^{2}}{2q^{2}}\right)\left(|\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}|^{2} + |\mathcal{A}_{\perp}|^{2}\right) + 16\left(1 + \frac{2m_{\tau}^{2}}{q^{2}}\right)\left(|\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}|^{2} + |\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}|^{2}\right) - \frac{24m_{\tau}}{\sqrt{q^{2}}}\left(\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}^{*}] + \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp}\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}^{*}]\right), \qquad (4.2)$$

$$c(q^{2}) = 2\left(1 + \frac{m_{\tau}^{2}}{2q^{2}}\right)\left(2|\mathcal{A}_{0}|^{2} - |\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}|^{2} - |\mathcal{A}_{\perp}|^{2}\right) + 6\left|\frac{m_{\tau}}{\sqrt{q^{2}}}\mathcal{A}_{t} + \mathcal{A}_{SP}\right|^{2} + 16\left(1 + \frac{2m_{\tau}^{2}}{q^{2}}\right)\left(2|\mathcal{A}_{0,T}|^{2} - |\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}|^{2} - |\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}|^{2}\right) - \frac{24m_{\tau}}{\sqrt{q^{2}}}\left(2\operatorname{Re}\left[\mathcal{A}_{0}\mathcal{A}_{0,T}^{*}\right] - \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}^{*}] - \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp}\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}^{*}]\right).$$
(4.3)

The longitudinal and transverse polarization fractions  $F_{L,T}^{D^*}$  can be obtained from eq. (4.1):

$$F_L^{D^*} = \frac{a(q^2) + c(q^2)}{3a(q^2) + c(q^2)}, \quad F_T^{D^*} = \frac{2a(q^2)}{3a(q^2) + c(q^2)}.$$
(4.4)

Further integration over  $\cos \theta^*$  gives us the decay distribution as a function of  $q^2$ :

$$\frac{d\Gamma}{dq^2} = \frac{G_F^2 |V_{cb}|^2 |\vec{p}_{D^*}| q^2}{128m_B^2 \pi^3} \left(1 - \frac{m_\tau^2}{q^2}\right)^2 \mathcal{B}(D^* \to D\pi') \mathcal{B}(\tau \to \pi\nu_\tau) \left(a(q^2) + \frac{c(q^2)}{3}\right). \quad (4.5)$$

The integrated observables constructed above are not affected by the dynamics of the  $\tau$  decay, since the relevant kinematic parameters have been integrated over. Indeed, the expressions for these observables agree with those found elsewhere in the literature (apart from the factor  $\mathcal{B}(\tau \to \pi \nu_{\tau})$  in eq. (4.5)). The comparison of the measured values of these observables with those found in decays involving the light leptons, taking into account the larger  $\tau$  mass and the associated kinematic differences, provides a test of lepton flavor universality.

#### 4.2 Lepton-side observables

Here we discuss observables obtained by integrating the full differential distribution over  $\theta^*$  and either (or both) of  $\theta_{\pi}$  and  $\chi_{\pi}$ . These observables depend on at least one kinematic parameter associated with the decay of the  $\tau$ ,  $E_{\pi}$ . Therefore, these observables can only be constructed in the  $\tau$  lepton case, and specifically for the decay  $\tau \to \pi \nu_{\tau}$ .

The first step is to integrate the full differential decay rate of eq. (2.15) over  $\theta^*$ . The  $\theta^*$  dependence of the full angular distribution can be retrieved from tables 2 and 3. The angular functions in these tables are proportional to one of three forms —  $\cos^2 \theta^*$ ,  $\sin^2 \theta^*$  and  $\sin 2\theta^*$ . The integral over  $\theta^*$  eliminates all helicity-amplitude combinations proportional to  $\sin 2\theta^*$ , but keeps the other two. Thus, terms in the angular distribution proportional to  $f_{1,...,7}^R$  and  $f_3^I$  survive. The remaining expression is long and may not carry any more insight than the full angular distribution itself. We therefore proceed one step further and integrate over  $\chi_{\pi}$ .

Once again, the  $\chi_{\pi}$  dependence can be retrieved from tables 2 and 3. Only terms that are independent of  $\chi_{\pi}$  at this stage still survive after we integrate over  $\chi_{\pi}$ . These terms appear in table 2 as those proportional to  $f_{1,\dots,6}^R$ . The remaining differential decay rate is a function of  $q^2$ ,  $E_{\pi}$  and  $\theta_{\pi}$ , and can be expressed in terms of the functions  $f_1, \dots, 6$  as

$$\frac{d^{3}\Gamma}{dq^{2}dE_{\pi}d\cos\theta_{\pi}} = \frac{3}{2} \frac{d^{2}\Gamma}{dq^{2}dE_{\pi}} \frac{a_{\pi} + b_{\pi}\cos\theta_{\pi} + c_{\pi}\cos^{2}\theta_{\pi}}{3a_{\pi} + c_{\pi}}, \qquad (4.6)$$

where the coefficients  $a_{\pi}$ ,  $b_{\pi}$  and  $c_{\pi}$  are functions of  $q^2$  and  $E_{\pi}$  (the  $f_i^R(q^2, E_{\pi})$ ) are defined in table 2):

$$a_{\pi} = f_{1}^{R}(q^{2}, E_{\pi}) + 2f_{2}^{R}(q^{2}, E_{\pi}) - f_{4}^{R}(q^{2}, E_{\pi}) - 2f_{6}^{R}(q^{2}, E_{\pi})$$

$$= (S_{0,1} - S_{0,2})|\mathcal{A}_{0}|^{2} + (S_{0T,1} - S_{0T,2})|\mathcal{A}_{0,T}|^{2} + S_{SP}|\mathcal{A}_{SP}|^{2} + S_{t}|\mathcal{A}_{t}|^{2}$$

$$+ 2(S_{\parallel,1} - S_{\parallel,2})|\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}|^{2} + 2(S_{\parallel T,1} - S_{\parallel T,2})|\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}|^{2} + 2(S_{\perp,1} - S_{\perp,2})|\mathcal{A}_{\perp}|^{2}$$

$$+ 2(S_{\perp T,1} - S_{\perp T,2})|\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}|^{2} + (R_{0T0,1} - R_{0T0,2})\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_{0}^{*}] + R_{SPt}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}_{t}^{*}]$$

$$+ 2(R_{\parallel T\parallel,1} - R_{\parallel T\parallel,2})\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^{*}] + 2(R_{\perp T\perp,1} - R_{\perp T\perp,2})\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^{*}], \qquad (4.7)$$

$$b_{\pi} = f_{3}^{R}(q^{2}, E_{\pi}) + 2f_{5}^{R}(q^{2}, E_{\pi})$$
  

$$= R_{0Tt} \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_{t}^{*}] + R_{SP0} \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}_{0}^{*}] + R_{SP0T} \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}_{0,T}^{*}] + R_{t0} \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{t}\mathcal{A}_{0}^{*}]$$
  

$$+ 2R_{\parallel T\perp} \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^{*}] + 2R_{\parallel\perp} \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^{*}] + 2R_{\perp T\parallel} \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^{*}]$$
  

$$+ 2R_{\perp T\parallel T} \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}^{*}], \qquad (4.8)$$

$$c_{\pi} = 2f_4^R(q^2, E_{\pi}) + 4f_6^R(q^2, E_{\pi})$$
  
=  $2S_{0,2}|\mathcal{A}_0|^2 + 2S_{0T,2}|\mathcal{A}_{0,T}|^2 + 4S_{\parallel,2}|\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}|^2$   
+  $4S_{\parallel T,2}|\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}|^2 + 4S_{\perp,2}|\mathcal{A}_{\perp}|^2 + 4S_{\perp T,2}|\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}|^2$   
+  $2R_{0T0,2}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_0^*] + 4R_{\parallel T\parallel,2}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^*] + 4R_{\perp T\perp,2}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*].$  (4.9)

Further integrating over  $\theta_{\pi}$  gives us the decay distribution as a function of  $q^2$  and  $E_{\pi}$ :

$$\frac{d^2\Gamma}{dq^2 dE_{\pi}} = \frac{m_{\tau}^2 (q^2)^{5/2}}{2 (m_{\tau}^2 - m_{\pi}^2)^2 (q^2 - m_{\tau}^2)^2} \frac{3 a_{\pi} + c_{\pi}}{3 a(q^2) + c(q^2)} \frac{d\Gamma}{dq^2}.$$
(4.10)

At this stage, we can perform an asymmetric integral over  $\cos \theta_{\pi}$ , to find the forwardbackward asymmetry in the distribution of the  $\pi$  coming from the  $\tau$  decay. This is done by integrating the differential decay rate with a uniform negative weight for the positive values of  $\cos \theta_{\pi}$ , and subtracting this from a similar integral with a uniform positive weight for the negative values of  $\cos \theta_{\pi}$ . Appropriately normalizing this function, we can define the forward-backward asymmetry  $(A_{FB})$  as follows:

$$A_{FB}(q^{2}, E_{\pi}) \equiv \frac{\int_{-1}^{0} \frac{d^{3}\Gamma}{dq^{2}dE_{\pi}d\cos\theta_{\pi}} d\cos\theta_{\pi} - \int_{0}^{1} \frac{d^{3}\Gamma}{dq^{2}dE_{\pi}d\cos\theta_{\pi}} d\cos\theta_{\pi}}{\int_{0}^{\frac{d^{2}\Gamma}{dq^{2}dE_{\pi}}} d\cos\theta_{\pi}},$$
  
$$= -\frac{3}{2} \frac{b_{\pi}}{3a_{\pi} + c_{\pi}}.$$
 (4.11)

As can be seen from the form of  $b_{\pi}$  [eq. (4.8)],  $A_{FB}$  is nonzero in the SM. In order to see if NP is present, one must combine this measurement with that of other observables, or of other terms in the angular distribution. With enough independent measurements of functions of the helicity amplitudes, it is possible to determine if some NP amplitudes must be nonzero.

Changing the order of integrals over  $\chi_{\pi}$  and  $\theta_{\pi}$  can yield valuable complementary information. In the preceding discussion we obtained observables by first integrating over  $\chi_{\pi}$  and then over  $\theta_{\pi}$ . If instead the integral over  $\theta_{\pi}$  is performed first, the helicity-amplitude combinations proportional to  $\cos \theta_{\pi}$  and  $\sin \theta_{\pi}$  are removed. The terms in the angular distribution proportional to  $f_{1,2,4,6,7}^R$  and  $f_3^I$  survive. The remaining differential decay rate, a function of  $q^2$ ,  $E_{\pi}$  and  $\theta_{\pi}$ , is found to be

$$\frac{d^3\Gamma}{dq^2 dE_\pi d\chi_\pi} = \frac{d^2\Gamma}{dq^2 dE_\pi} \frac{B_1 + B_2 \cos 2\chi_\pi + B_3 \sin 2\chi_\pi}{2\pi B_1}, \qquad (4.12)$$

where the coefficients  $B_i$  are functions of  $q^2$  and  $E_{\pi}$  (the  $f_i^R(q^2, E_{\pi})$  are defined in table 2):

$$B_{1} = 3f_{1}^{R}(q^{2}, E_{\pi}) + 6f_{2}^{R}(q^{2}, E_{\pi}) - f_{4}^{R}(q^{2}, E_{\pi}) - 2f_{6}^{R}(q^{2}, E_{\pi})$$

$$= (3S_{0,1} - S_{0,2})|\mathcal{A}_{0}|^{2} + (3S_{0T,1} - S_{0T,2})|\mathcal{A}_{0,T}|^{2} + 3S_{SP}|\mathcal{A}_{SP}|^{2} + 3S_{t}|\mathcal{A}_{t}|^{2}$$

$$+ 2(3S_{\parallel,1} - S_{\parallel,2})|\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}|^{2} + 2(3S_{\parallel T,1} - S_{\parallel T,2})|\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}|^{2} + 2(3S_{\perp,1} - S_{\perp,2})|\mathcal{A}_{\perp}|^{2}$$

$$+ 2(3S_{\perp T,1} - S_{\perp T,2})|\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}|^{2} + (3R_{0T0,1} - R_{0T0,2})\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_{0}^{*}] + 3R_{SPt}\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}_{t}^{*}]$$

$$+ 2(3R_{\parallel T\parallel,1} - R_{\parallel T\parallel,2})\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^{*}] + 2(3R_{\perp T\perp,1} - R_{\perp T\perp,2})\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^{*}], \qquad (4.13)$$

$$B_{2} = 4f_{7}^{R}(q^{2}, E_{\pi})$$

$$= 8\left(S_{\perp,2} |\mathcal{A}_{\perp}|^{2} - S_{\parallel,2} |\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}|^{2}\right) + 8\left(S_{\perp T,2} |\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}|^{2} - S_{\parallel T,2} |\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}|^{2}\right)$$

$$+ 8\left(R_{\perp T \perp,2} \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T} \mathcal{A}_{\perp}^{*}] - R_{\parallel T \parallel,2} \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T} \mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^{*}]\right), \qquad (4.14)$$

$$B_{3} = 4f_{3}^{I}(q^{2}, E_{\pi})$$
  
=  $4\left(I_{\parallel\perp} \operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^{*}] + I_{\parallel T\perp} \operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^{*}] + I_{\perp T\parallel} \operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^{*}]\right).$  (4.15)

Note that the coefficient  $B_1$  is related to the coefficients  $a_{\pi}$  and  $c_{\pi}$ :

$$B_1 = 3 a_\pi + c_\pi \,. \tag{4.16}$$

An asymmetric integral over  $\chi_{\pi}$  can now isolate an observable that is nonzero only if true CP-violating TP asymmetries are present. This new observable,  $A_{TP}$ , can be defined as

$$A_{TP}(q^2, E_{\pi}) = \left(\frac{d^2\Gamma}{dq^2 dE_{\pi}}\right)^{-1} \left(\int_{0}^{\pi/2} -\int_{\pi/2}^{\pi} +\int_{\pi}^{3\pi/2} -\int_{3\pi/2}^{2\pi}\right) \frac{d^3\Gamma}{dq^2 dE_{\pi} d\chi_{\pi}} d\chi_{\pi} = \frac{B_3}{2\pi B_1}.$$
 (4.17)

From eq. (4.15), we see that  $B_3$  vanishes in the absence of weak-phase differences. This shows that  $A_{TP}$  is a CP-violating observable.

Above,  $A_{TP}$  is defined as a function of  $q^2$  and  $E_{\pi}$ . However, one can further integrate this function over both of these variables. The resulting integrated observable can be directly compared to an experimental event analysis in which one obtains the asymmetry between the number of events with  $\sin 2\chi_{\pi} > 0$  and  $\sin 2\chi_{\pi} < 0$ .

We note that  $A_{TP}$  involves interferences of vector-vector and vector-tensor type. The only way to generate a nonzero value of  $A_{TP}$  is if there is a nonzero weak phase in at least one of  $g_R$  and  $g_T$ . Thus, if  $A_{TP}$  (and/or its form integrated over  $q^2$  and  $E_{\pi}$ ) is found to be nonzero, this will be an unmistakeable sign of CP-violating NP.

#### 5 Conclusions

At the present time, the measurements of  $R_{D^{(*)}} \equiv \mathcal{B}(\bar{B} \to D^{(*)}\tau^-\bar{\nu}_{\tau})/\mathcal{B}(\bar{B} \to D^{(*)}\ell^-\bar{\nu}_{\ell})$  $(\ell = e, \mu)$  and  $R_{J/\psi} \equiv \mathcal{B}(B_c^+ \to J/\psi\tau^+\nu_{\tau})/\mathcal{B}(B_c^+ \to J/\psi\mu^+\nu_{\mu})$  disagree with the predictions of the SM, hinting at NP in  $b \to c\tau^-\bar{\nu}$  decays. There are many possibilities for this NP. A variety of observables have been proposed to distinguish the various NP explanations: the  $q^2$  distribution, the  $D^*$  polarization, the  $\tau$  polarization, etc.

Another potential way of distinguishing the NP explanations involves CP violation. Within the SM, there are no CP-violating effects in  $\bar{B} \to D^* \tau^- \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$ , so that any observation of CP violation in this decay would be a smoking-gun signal of NP. Here, the main CPviolating effects appear as CP-violating asymmetries in the angular distribution. However, this is problematic. The construction of the angular distribution requires the knowledge of the three-momentum  $\vec{p}_{\tau}$ . But this cannot be measured precisely, since the  $\tau$  decays to final-state particles that include  $\nu_{\tau}$ , which is undetected. The result is that the full angular distribution in  $\bar{B} \to D^*(\to D\pi) \tau^- \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  cannot be measured.

In this paper, we construct a measurable angular distribution by considering the additional decay  $\tau^- \to \pi^- \nu_{\tau}$ . The full process then is  $\bar{B} \to D^*(\to D\pi') \tau^-(\to \pi^- \nu_{\tau})\bar{\nu}_{\tau}$ . Here there are three final-state particles whose three-momenta can be measured: the D and  $\pi'$ (from  $D^*$  decay), and the  $\pi^-$  (from  $\tau$  decay). The new angular distribution is given in terms of five kinematic parameters:  $q^2$ ,  $\theta^*$  (describing  $D^* \to D\pi$ ), and three quantities describing the  $\pi^-$ ,  $E_{\pi}$ ,  $\theta_{\pi}$  and  $\chi_{\pi}$ . It includes CP-violating angular asymmetries, which can be measured and used to extract information about the NP.

But much more information can be extracted from the angular distribution. In the most general case, the angular distribution involves the couplings  $1 + g_L$ ,  $g_R$ ,  $g_P$  and  $g_T$ , where  $g_L$ ,  $g_R$ ,  $g_P$  and  $g_T$  are the NP parameters. The magnitudes and relative phases of

all four couplings can be extracted from a fit to the full distribution. This will go a long way towards identifying the NP.

It is also possible to integrate over one or more of the five kinematic parameters. If one integrates over the lepton-side parameters  $E_{\pi}$ ,  $\theta_{\pi}$  and  $\chi_{\pi}$ , all the familiar observables that have been proposed to distinguish NP models are reproduced. These include the  $q^2$ distribution and the  $D^*$  polarization. And if one integrates over the hadron-side quantities, one obtains new observables that depend on the kinematic angles associated with the  $\pi^$ emitted in the  $\tau$  decay,  $\theta_{\pi}$  and  $\chi_{\pi}$ . These include the forward-backward asymmetry of the  $\pi^-$ , and the CP-violating triple-product asymmetry.

In principle, one can construct angular distributions using other  $\tau$  decays. The analysis of  $\tau \to 3\pi\nu_{\tau}$  is similar to that of  $\tau \to \pi\nu_{\tau}$ , treating the  $3\pi$  system as a single "particle," except that one must allow for it to have spin 0, 1, 2, etc. And  $\tau \to \mu \bar{\nu}_{\mu} \nu_{\tau}$  is more complicated, since one must also integrate over the kinematic angles of the  $\bar{\nu}_{\mu}$ .

#### Acknowledgments

This work was financially supported in part by the NSF Grant No. PHY-1915142 (AD & SK), and NSERC of Canada (DL). Initial work of BB was supported by Lawrence Technological University's Faculty Seed Grant. BB thanks D. Cinabro, W. Altmannshofer, and R. Zwicky for useful discussions.

#### A Hadronic and helicity amplitude pieces

The differential decay rate for the process  $B \to D^*(\to D\pi')\tau(\to \pi\nu_{\tau})\bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  has been written in terms of a collection of hadronic pieces  $\mathcal{H}_{D^*}$ , helicity amplitude pieces  $\mathcal{M}^{N^*}$ , and leptonic pieces  $\tilde{\mathcal{L}}^{N^*}$  in section 2.3. While the leptonic pieces are new in this analysis, the hadronic and helicity amplitudes were presented in ref. [103]. For convenience, below we summarize these relationships.

The hadronic pieces,  $H_{D^*}$ , can be expressed as

$$\mathcal{H}_{D^*}(m) = \epsilon_{D^*}(m) \cdot p_D, \quad m = 0, \pm,$$
(A.1)

where  $p_D$  represents the four-momentum of the D meson, and  $\epsilon_{D^*}(m)$  represents the polarization of the  $D^*$  meson. We follow the convention of expressing the four-momentum and polarizations of the  $D^*$  meson in the *B*-meson rest frame as follows:

$$p_{D^*}^{\mu} = (k_0, 0, 0, k_z), \quad \epsilon_{D^*}^{\mu}(\pm) = (0, 1, \pm i, 0)/\sqrt{2}, \quad \epsilon_{D^*}^{\mu}(0) = (k_z, 0, 0, k_0)/m_{D^*}.$$
 (A.2)

In addition to the hadronic pieces corresponding to the three well-defined helicities of the on-shell  $D^*$  meson, we make use of a fourth timelike helicity for an off-shell particle, defined such that  $\mathcal{H}_{D^*}(t) = \mathcal{H}_{D^*}(0)$ .

The helicity amplitude pieces,  $\mathcal{M}^{N^*}$ , also depend on the helicities of the intermediate particles. These are of the scalar-pseudoscalar (SP), the vector-axialvector (VA), and the tensor (T) types. Furthermore, since the decaying B meson is spinless, only certain helicity combinations survive. The list of non-zero components of the helicity amplitude pieces are listed below:

$$\mathcal{M}_{(0)}^{SP}(B \to D^*SP^*) = \mathcal{A}_{SP},$$
  

$$\mathcal{M}_{(+;+)}^{VA}(B \to D^*VA^*) = \mathcal{A}_{+},$$
  

$$\mathcal{M}_{(-;-)}^{VA}(B \to D^*VA^*) = \mathcal{A}_{-},$$
  

$$\mathcal{M}_{(0;0)}^{VA}(B \to D^*VA^*) = \mathcal{A}_{0},$$
  

$$\mathcal{M}_{(0;+)}^{VA}(B \to D^*VA^*) = \mathcal{A}_{t},$$
  

$$\mathcal{M}_{(+;+,0)}^{T}(B \to D^*T^*) = \mathcal{M}_{(+;+,t)}^{T}(B \to D^*T^*) = \mathcal{A}_{+,T},$$
  

$$\mathcal{M}_{(0;-,+)}^{T}(B \to D^*T^*) = \mathcal{M}_{(0;0,t)}^{T}(B \to D^*T^*) = \mathcal{A}_{0,T},$$
  

$$\mathcal{M}_{(-;0,-)}^{T}(B \to D^*T^*) = \mathcal{M}_{(-;-,t)}^{T}(B \to D^*T^*) = \mathcal{A}_{-,T}.$$
(A.3)

As seen in the above, there are a total of 8 independent helicity amplitudes: one of type SP, four of type VA, and three independent amplitudes of type T. Using the definitions for the  $B \to D^*$  form factors  $A_i(q^2)$ ,  $V(q^2)$  and  $T_i(q^2)$  given in refs. [38, 112], we can further represent each helicity amplitude as follows:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{A}_{SP} &= -g_P \frac{\sqrt{\lambda(m_B^2, m_{D^*}^2, q^2)}}{m_b + m_c} A_0(q^2), \\ \mathcal{A}_0 &= -\frac{(1 + g_L - g_R) (m_B + m_{D^*})}{2m_{D^*} \sqrt{q^2}} \left( (m_B^2 - m_{D^*}^2 - q^2) A_1(q^2) + \frac{\lambda(m_B^2, m_{D^*}^2, q^2)}{(m_B + m_{D^*})^2} A_2(q^2) \right), \\ \mathcal{A}_t &= -(1 + g_L - g_R) \frac{\sqrt{\lambda(m_B^2, m_{D^*}^2, q^2)}}{\sqrt{q^2}} A_0(q^2), \\ \mathcal{A}_{\pm} &= (1 + g_L - g_R) (m_B + m_{D^*}) A_1(q^2) \mp (1 + g_L + g_R) \frac{\sqrt{\lambda(m_B^2, m_{D^*}^2, q^2)}}{m_B + m_{D^*}} V(q^2), \\ \mathcal{A}_{0,T} &= \frac{g_T}{2m_{D^*}} \left( (m_B^2 + 3m_{D^*}^2 - q^2) T_2(q^2) - \frac{\lambda(m_B^2, m_{D^*}^2, q^2) T_3(q^2)}{m_B^2 - m_{D^*}^2} \right), \\ \mathcal{A}_{\pm,T} &= g_T \frac{\sqrt{\lambda(m_B^2, m_{D^*}^2, q^2)} T_1(q^2) \pm (m_B^2 - m_{D^*}^2) T_2(q^2)}{\sqrt{q^2}}, \end{aligned}$$
(A.4)

where  $\lambda(a, b, c) = a^2 + b^2 + c^2 - 2ab - 2bc - 2ca$ .

Finally, the amplitudes for the vector and tensor types can be expressed in the transversity basis (using  $\perp$ ,  $\parallel$ ) instead of the helicity basis (using  $\pm$ ), using the following relationships,

$$\mathcal{A}_{\parallel(,T)} = (\mathcal{A}_{+(,T)} + \mathcal{A}_{-(,T)})/\sqrt{2}, \mathcal{A}_{\perp(,T)} = (\mathcal{A}_{+(,T)} - \mathcal{A}_{-(,T)})/\sqrt{2}.$$
(A.5)

# B $\mathcal{N}_{i}^{S}, \mathcal{N}_{i,j}^{R}$ and $\mathcal{N}_{i,j}^{I}$ contributions

The information relevant for the  $\mathcal{N}_i^S |\mathcal{A}_i|^2$ ,  $\mathcal{N}_{i,j}^R \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_i \mathcal{A}_j^*]$  and  $\mathcal{N}_{i,j}^I \operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_i \mathcal{A}_j^*]$  pieces of eq. (2.15) are found in tables 5, 6 and 7, respectively. The dependence on  $q^2$  and  $E_{pi}$  is contained in the  $S_i, R_i$ , and  $I_i$  functions, respectively, whose expressions are given below.

The kinematics of the five-body decay restricts the range of values that the parameters  $q^2$  and  $E_{\pi}$  can take.

$$m_{\tau}^2 \le q^2 \le (m_B - m_{D^*})^2$$
,  $\frac{m_{\tau}^4 + m_{\pi}^2 q^2}{2m_{\tau}^2 \sqrt{q^2}} \le E_{\pi} \le \frac{q^2 + m_{\pi}^2}{2\sqrt{q^2}}$ . (B.1)

We define the normalized parameters  $\rho_{\tau} \equiv m_{\tau}/\sqrt{q^2}$ ,  $\rho_{\pi} \equiv m_{\pi}/\sqrt{q^2}$ , and  $\mathcal{E}_{\pi} \equiv E_{\pi}/\sqrt{q^2}$ . Based on the above limits, the normalized parameters are limited to values between 0 and 1. Below we express  $S_i, R_i$ , and  $I_i$  in terms of these normalized parameters.

The expressions for the  $S_i$  factors are

$$\begin{split} S_{t} &= \rho_{\tau}^{2} S_{SP} = 16\rho_{\tau}^{2} \left(2\mathcal{E}_{\pi} \rho_{\tau}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{4} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right), \\ S_{0,1} &= \frac{1}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}} \left(4\rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) \left(2\mathcal{E}_{\pi} \left(\rho_{\tau}^{2} \left(1 - \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) + \rho_{\tau}^{4} + 3\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right)\right) \\ &\quad + 2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} \left(1 - 2\rho_{\tau}^{2} - \rho_{\tau}^{4}\right) - 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{3} \left(1 - \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) \\ &\quad + \rho_{\tau}^{4} \left(-1 + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) - 3\rho_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{4}\right), \\ S_{0,2} &= -4S_{\perp,2} = \frac{1}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}} \left(4\rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) \left(2\mathcal{E}_{\pi} \left(1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) \left(3\rho_{\tau}^{2} + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) \\ &\quad - 2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} \left(1 + 6\rho_{\tau}^{2} + \rho_{\pi}^{4} + 2\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) + 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{3} \left(1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) \\ &\quad - \rho_{\tau}^{4} \left(3 + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) - \rho_{\pi}^{2} + \rho_{\pi}^{4}\right), \\ S_{\perp,1} &= \frac{1}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}} \left(-\rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) \left(2\mathcal{E}_{\pi} \left(\rho_{\tau}^{2} \left(1 + 3\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) + \rho_{\tau}^{4} - 5\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) \\ &\quad - 2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} \left(3 + 2\rho_{\tau}^{2} - \rho_{\tau}^{4} + 2\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) + 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{3} \left(3 - \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) \\ &\quad - \rho_{\tau}^{4} \left(1 + 3\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) + 5\rho_{\pi}^{2} + 3\rho_{\pi}^{4}\right), \\ S_{\parallel,1} &= \frac{\rho_{\tau}^{2}}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}} \left(-2\mathcal{E}_{\pi} \left(\rho_{\tau}^{2} + \rho_{\tau}^{4} + \rho_{\pi}^{2} \left(-5 + 3\rho_{\tau}^{2}\right)\right) + \mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} \left(6 + 4\rho_{\pi}^{2} + 4\rho_{\tau}^{2} - 2\rho_{\tau}^{4}\right) \\ &\quad + 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{3} \left(-3 + \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) - 3\rho_{\pi}^{4} + \rho_{\tau}^{4} + \rho_{\pi}^{2} \left(-5 + 3\rho_{\tau}^{2}\right)\right) \\ S_{\parallel,2} &= \frac{\rho_{\tau}^{2}}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}} \left(-2\mathcal{E}_{\pi} \left(1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) \left(\rho_{\pi}^{2} + 3\rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) + 2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} \left(1 + 2\rho_{\pi}^{2} + 6\rho_{\tau}^{2} + \rho_{\tau}^{4}\right) - 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{3} \left(1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) \\ &\quad + \rho_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{4} + \left(3 + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) \rho_{\tau}^{4}\right) \\ S_{0T,1} &= \frac{1}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}} \left(-64\right) \left(2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}\rho_{\pi}^{2} \left(\rho_{\tau}^{2} \left(1 - \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) - 3\rho_{\tau}^{4} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) \\ &\quad + 2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2}\rho_{\pi}^{2} \left(1 + 2\rho_{\tau}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{4}\right) - 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{3}\rho_{\tau}^{2} \left(1 - \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) \\ &\quad + \rho_{\pi}^{4}\rho_{\pi}^{2} \left(1 + 2\rho_{\tau}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{4}\right), \end{cases}$$

$$S_{0T,2} = -4S_{\perp T,2} = -4S_{\parallel T,2}$$

$$= \frac{1}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}} 64 \left( 2\mathcal{E}_{\pi} \rho_{\pi}^{2} \left(1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) \left(\rho_{\tau}^{2} + 3\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) - 2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} \left(6\rho_{\tau}^{2}\rho_{\pi}^{2} + \rho_{\tau}^{4} \left(2 + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) + 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{3}\rho_{\tau}^{2} \left(1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) + \rho_{\tau}^{4}\rho_{\pi}^{2} \left(1 - \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) - \rho_{\pi}^{4} - 3\rho_{\pi}^{6}\right),$$

$$S_{\perp T,1} = S_{\parallel T,1} = \frac{1}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}} \left(-16\right) \left(2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}\rho_{\pi}^{2} \left(\rho_{\tau}^{2} \left(3 + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) - 5\rho_{\tau}^{4} + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) - \mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} \left(4\rho_{\tau}^{2}\rho_{\pi}^{2} + \rho_{\tau}^{4} \left(4 + 6\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) - 2\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) - 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{3}\rho_{\tau}^{2} \left(1 - 3\rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) + \rho_{\tau}^{4}\rho_{\pi}^{2} \left(3 + 5\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) - 3\rho_{\pi}^{4} - \rho_{\pi}^{6}\right). \tag{B.2}$$

The expressions for the  ${\cal R}_i$  factors are

$$\begin{aligned} R_{t0} &= 2\sqrt{2}R_{t\parallel} = \rho_{\tau}R_{SP0} = 2\sqrt{2}\rho_{\tau}R_{SP\parallel} = \frac{-32\rho_{\tau}^{2}\left(1-\mathcal{E}_{\pi}\right)\left(2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}\rho_{\tau}^{2}-\rho_{\tau}^{4}-\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right)}{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2}-\rho_{\pi}^{2}}}, \\ R_{0\parallel} &= \frac{2\sqrt{2}\rho_{\tau}^{2}}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2}-\rho_{\pi}^{2}}\left(2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}\left(1+\rho_{\tau}^{2}\right)\left(3\rho_{\tau}^{2}+\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right)-2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2}\left(1+6\rho_{\tau}^{2}+\rho_{\tau}^{4}+2\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right)\right. \\ &+4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{3}\left(1+\rho_{\tau}^{2}\right)-\rho_{\tau}^{4}\left(3+\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right)-\rho_{\pi}^{2}+\rho_{\pi}^{4}\right), \\ R_{\parallel\perp} &= -\sqrt{2}R_{0\perp} = \frac{16\rho_{\tau}^{2}\left(1-2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}+\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right)\left(\rho_{\tau}^{2}-\mathcal{E}_{\pi}\right)}{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2}-\rho_{\pi}^{2}}}, \\ R_{SPt} &= 32\rho_{\tau}\left(+2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}\rho_{\pi}^{2}-\rho_{\pi}^{4}-\rho_{\tau}^{2}\right). \end{aligned}$$

$$R_{SP0T} = 2\sqrt{2}R_{SP||T} = \frac{1}{\rho_{\tau}}R_{0Tt} = \frac{2\sqrt{2}}{\rho_{\tau}}R_{||Tt} = \frac{128\left(\mathcal{E}_{\pi} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right)\left(2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}\rho_{\tau}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{4} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right)}{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}}},$$

$$R_{0T0,1} = \frac{32\rho_{\tau}\left(\mathcal{E}_{\pi}\left(1 + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right)\left(\rho_{\tau}^{4} + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) - 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2}\rho_{\tau}^{2}\left(1 + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) + 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{3}\rho_{\tau}^{2} + 2\rho_{\pi}^{2}\left(\rho_{\tau}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right)\left(1 - \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right)\right)}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}},$$

$$\begin{split} R_{0T0,2} &= 2\sqrt{2}R_{0T\parallel} = \frac{32\rho_{\tau}}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}} \Big( \mathcal{E}_{\pi} \left( 8\rho_{\tau}^{2}\rho_{\pi}^{2} + 3\rho_{\tau}^{4} \left( 1 + \rho_{\pi}^{2} \right) + 3\rho_{\pi}^{2} + 3\rho_{\pi}^{4} \right) - 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} \left( 1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2} \right) \left( \rho_{\tau}^{2} + \rho_{\pi}^{2} \right) \\ &\quad + 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{3}\rho_{\tau}^{2} - 2\rho_{\pi}^{2} \left( 1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2} \right) \left( \rho_{\tau}^{2} + \rho_{\pi}^{2} \right) \Big), \\ R_{0T\parallel T} &= \frac{32\sqrt{2}}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}} \Big( 2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}\rho_{\pi}^{2} \left( 1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2} \right) \left( 3\rho_{\pi}^{2} + \rho_{\tau}^{2} \right) - 2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} \left( 6\rho_{\tau}^{2}\rho_{\pi}^{2} + \rho_{\tau}^{4} \left( 2 + \rho_{\pi}^{2} \right) + \rho_{\pi}^{2} \right) \\ &\quad + 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{3}\rho_{\tau}^{2} \left( 1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2} \right) + \rho_{\tau}^{4}\rho_{\pi}^{2} \left( 1 - \rho_{\pi}^{2} \right) - \rho_{\pi}^{4} - 3\rho_{\pi}^{6} \Big), \\ R_{\perp T\parallel} &= -\sqrt{2}R_{0T\perp} = -\sqrt{2}R_{\perp T0} = R_{\parallel T\perp} = \frac{-32\rho_{\tau} \left( 1 - 2\mathcal{E}_{\pi} + \rho_{\pi}^{2} \right) \left( \rho_{\tau}^{4} - \rho_{\pi}^{2} \right) \\ \sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}}, \\ R_{\perp T\parallel T} &= -\sqrt{2}R_{0T\perp T} = \frac{256\rho_{\tau}^{2} \left( 1 - 2\mathcal{E}_{\pi} + \rho_{\pi}^{2} \right) \left( \mathcal{E}_{\pi}\rho_{\tau}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2} \right)}{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}}}, \\ R_{\parallel T0} &= -\sqrt{2}R_{\perp T\perp, 2} = -\sqrt{2}R_{\parallel T\parallel, 2} \\ &= \frac{8\sqrt{2}\rho_{\tau}}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}} \left( \mathcal{E}_{\pi} \left( 8\rho_{\tau}^{2}\rho_{\pi}^{2} + 3\rho_{\tau}^{4} \left( 1 + \rho_{\pi}^{2} \right) + 3\rho_{\pi}^{2} + 3\rho_{\pi}^{4} \right) - 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} \left( 1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2} \right) \left( \rho_{\pi}^{2} + \rho_{\tau}^{2} \right) \\ &\quad + 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{3}\rho_{\tau}^{2} - 2\rho_{\pi}^{2} \left( 1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2} \right) \left( \rho_{\pi}^{2} + \rho_{\tau}^{2} \right) \Big), \end{split}$$

Helicity info	$\mathcal{N}^{S}$
$\left \mathcal{A}_{t} ight ^{2}$	$S_t \cos^2  heta^*$
$ \mathcal{A}_0 ^2$	$[S_{0,1} + S_{0,2} \cos 2\theta_{\pi}] \cos^2 \theta^*$
$\left \mathcal{A}_{\perp} ight ^{2}$	$\left[S_{\perp,1} + S_{\perp,2} \left(\cos 2\chi_{\pi} + 2\cos 2\theta_{\pi}\sin^2\chi_{\pi}\right)\right]\sin^2\theta^*$
$\left \mathcal{A}_{\parallel} ight ^{2}$	$\left[S_{\parallel,1} + S_{\parallel,2} \left(\cos 2\theta_{\pi} - 2\sin^2 \theta_{\pi} \cos 2\chi_{\pi}\right)\right] \sin^2 \theta^*$
$ \mathcal{A}_{SP} ^2$	$S_{SP}\cos^2 heta^*$
$\left \mathcal{A}_{0,T}\right ^2$	$[S_{0T,1} + S_{0T,2}\cos 2\theta_{\pi}]\cos^2\theta^*$
$ \mathcal{A}_{\perp,T} ^2$	$\left[S_{\perp T,1} + S_{\perp T,2} \left(\cos 2\theta_{\pi} + 2\cos 2\chi_{\pi}\sin^2\theta_{\pi}\right)\right]\sin^2\theta^*$
$\left \mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T} ight ^2$	$\left[S_{\parallel T,1} + S_{\parallel T,2} \left(\cos 2\theta_{\pi} - 2\cos 2\chi_{\pi}\sin^2\theta_{\pi}\right)\right]\sin^2\theta^*$

**Table 5.** Contributions to the  $\mathcal{N}_i^S |\mathcal{A}_i|^2$  pieces of eq. (2.15). The coefficients  $S_i$  depend on the kinematic parameters  $q^2$  and  $E_{\pi}$ , and are listed in eq. (B.2).

$$R_{||T||,1} = R_{\perp T\perp,1} = \frac{-8\rho_{\tau}}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^2 - \rho_{\pi}^2} \Big( \mathcal{E}_{\pi} \left( 8\rho_{\tau}^2 \rho_{\pi}^2 + \rho_{\tau}^4 \left( 1 + \rho_{\pi}^2 \right) + \rho_{\pi}^2 + \rho_{\pi}^4 \right) - 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^2 \left( 1 - \rho_{\tau}^2 \right) \left( \rho_{\pi}^2 - \rho_{\tau}^2 \right) - 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^3 \rho_{\tau}^2 - 2\rho_{\pi}^2 \left( 3\rho_{\tau}^2 \left( 1 + \rho_{\pi}^2 \right) - \rho_{\tau}^4 - \rho_{\pi}^2 \right) \Big).$$
(B.3)

And finally the expressions for the  ${\cal I}_i$  factors are

$$\begin{split} I_{t\perp} &= \rho_{\tau} I_{SP\perp} = \frac{8\sqrt{2}\rho_{\tau}^{2} \left(1 - \mathcal{E}_{\pi}\right) \left(2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}\rho_{\tau}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{4} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right)}{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}}}, \\ I_{\parallel\perp} &= \sqrt{2} I_{0\perp} = \frac{-4\rho_{\tau}^{2}}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}} \left(2\mathcal{E}_{\pi} \left(1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) \left(\rho_{\pi}^{2} + 3\rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) - 2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} \left(1 + 6\rho_{\tau}^{2} + \rho_{\tau}^{4} + 2\rho_{\pi}^{2}\right)\right) \\ &+ 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{3} \left(1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) - \left(3 + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) \rho_{\tau}^{4} - \rho_{\pi}^{2} + \rho_{\pi}^{4}\right), \\ I_{0T\parallel} &= -I_{\parallel T0} = \frac{-16\sqrt{2}\rho_{\tau} \left(1 - 2\mathcal{E}_{\pi} + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) \left(\rho_{\tau}^{4} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right)}{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}}}, \\ I_{\perp Tt} &= -\rho_{\tau} I_{SP\perp T} = \frac{32\sqrt{2}\rho_{\tau} \left(\mathcal{E}_{\pi} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) \left(2\mathcal{E}_{\pi}\rho_{\tau}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{4} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right)}{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}}}, \\ I_{\perp Tt} &= -I_{0T\perp} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} I_{\perp T\parallel} = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} I_{\parallel T\perp} \\ &= \frac{8\sqrt{2}\rho_{\tau}}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}} \left(\mathcal{E}_{\pi} \left(8\rho_{\pi}^{2}\rho_{\tau}^{2} + 3\rho_{\tau}^{4} \left(1 + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) + 3\rho_{\pi}^{2} + 3\rho_{\pi}^{4}\right)} \\ &- 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} \left(1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) \left(\rho_{\pi}^{2} + \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) + 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{3}\rho_{\tau}^{2} - 2\rho_{\pi}^{2} \left(1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) \left(\rho_{\tau}^{2} + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right)\right), \\ I_{\parallel T\perp} &= \sqrt{2} I_{0T\perp} = \frac{-16\rho_{\tau}}{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} - \rho_{\pi}^{2}} \left(\mathcal{E}_{\pi} \left(8\rho_{\tau}^{2}\rho_{\pi}^{2} + 3\rho_{\tau}^{4} \left(1 + \rho_{\pi}^{2}\right) + 3\rho_{\pi}^{2} + 3\rho_{\pi}^{4}\right) \\ &- 4\mathcal{E}_{\pi}^{2} \left(1 + \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right) \left(\rho_{\pi}^{2} + \rho_{\tau}^{2}\right)\right). \end{aligned}$$

Helicity info	$\mathcal{N}^R$
$\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_t\mathcal{A}_0^*]$	$R_{t0} \cos  heta_{\pi} \cos^2  heta^*$
$\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_t\mathcal{A}^*_{\parallel}]$	$R_{t\parallel} \cos \chi_{\pi} \sin \theta_{\pi} \sin 2\theta^*$
$\mathrm{Re}[\mathcal{A}_0\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^*]$	$R_{0\parallel} \cos \chi_{\pi} \sin 2\theta_{\pi} \sin 2\theta^*$
$\mathrm{Re}[\mathcal{A}_0\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*]$	$R_{0\perp}\cos\chi_{\pi}\sin\theta_{\pi}\sin2\theta^{*}$
${ m Re}[{\cal A}_{\parallel}{\cal A}_{\perp}^*]$	$R_{\parallel\perp}\cos heta_\pi\sin^2 heta^*$
$\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}_t^*]$	$R_{SPt} \cos^2 \theta^*$
$\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}_0^*]$	$R_{SP0} \cos \theta_{\pi} \cos^2 \theta^*$
$\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}^*_{\parallel}]$	$R_{SP\parallel} \cos \chi_{\pi} \sin \theta_{\pi} \sin 2\theta^*$
$\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}_{0,T}^*]$	$R_{SP0T}\cos\theta_{\pi}\cos^2\theta^*$
$\mathbb{R}e[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}^*_{\parallel,T}]$	$R_{SP\parallel T} \cos \chi_{\pi} \sin \theta_{\pi} \sin 2\theta^*$
$Re[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_t^*]$	$R_{0Tt}\cos\theta_{\pi}\cos^2\theta^*$
$\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_0^*]$	$[R_{0T0,1} + R_{0T0,2} \cos 2\theta_{\pi}] \cos^2 \theta^*$
$\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*]$	$R_{0T\perp}\cos\chi_{\pi}\sin\theta_{\pi}\sin2\theta^*$
$\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^*]$	$R_{0T\parallel} \cos \chi_{\pi} \sin 2\theta_{\pi} \sin 2\theta^*$
$Re[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}^*_{\perp,T}]$	$R_{0T\perp T}\cos\chi_{\pi}\sin\theta_{\pi}\sin2\theta^{*}$
$\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}^*]$	$R_{0T  T} \cos \chi_{\pi} \sin 2\theta_{\pi} \sin 2\theta^*$
$\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_0^*]$	$R_{\perp T0}  \cos \chi_{\pi} \sin \theta_{\pi} \sin 2\theta^*$
$\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*]$	$[R_{\perp T \perp,1} + R_{\perp T \perp,2} (\cos 2\theta_{\pi}$
	$+ 2\cos 2\chi_{\pi}\sin^2\theta_{\pi}) ]\sin^2\theta^*$
$\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^*]$	$R_{\perp T\parallel} \cos \theta_{\pi} \sin^2 \theta^*$
$\boxed{\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}^*_{\parallel,T}]}$	$R_{\perp T \parallel T}  \cos \theta_\pi \sin^2 \theta^*$
$\operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_t^*]$	$R_{\parallel Tt}  \cos \chi_{\pi} \sin \theta_{\pi} \sin 2\theta^*$
$\mathrm{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_0^*]$	$R_{\parallel T0} \cos \chi_{\pi} \sin 2\theta_{\pi} \sin 2\theta^*$
$\mathbb{R}\mathrm{e}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*]$	$R_{\parallel T\perp}  \cos\theta_\pi \sin^2\theta^*$
$\mathrm{Re}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}^*]$	$[R_{  T  ,1} + R_{  T  ,2} (\cos 2\theta_{\pi}$
	$-2\cos 2\chi_{\pi}\sin^2 heta_{\pi})]\sin^2 heta^*$

JHEP07 (2020) 194

**Table 6.** Contributions to the  $\mathcal{N}_{i,j}^R \operatorname{Re}[\mathcal{A}_i \mathcal{A}_j^*]$  pieces of eq. (2.15). The coefficients  $R_i$  depend on the kinematic parameters  $q^2$  and  $E_{\pi}$ , and are listed in eq. (B.3).

Helicity info	$\mathcal{N}^{I}$
$\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_t\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*]$	$I_{t\perp}\sin 2\theta^*\sin\theta_\pi\sin\chi_\pi$
$\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_0^*]$	$I_{\parallel T0} \sin 2\theta^* \sin \theta_\pi \sin \chi_\pi$
$\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}^*_{\perp}]$	$I_{SP\perp} \sin 2\theta^* \sin \theta_\pi \sin \chi_\pi$
$\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{SP}\mathcal{A}^*_{\perp,T}]$	$I_{SP\perp T}\sin 2\theta^*\sin\theta_\pi\sin\chi_\pi$
$\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}^*_{\parallel}]$	$I_{0T\parallel}\sin 2\theta^*\sin\theta_\pi\sin\chi_\pi$
$\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_t^*]$	$I_{\perp Tt} \sin 2\theta^* \sin \theta_\pi \sin \chi_\pi$
$\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_0\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*]$	$I_{0\perp}\sin 2\theta^*\sin 2\theta_\pi\sin\chi_\pi$
$\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{0,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*]$	$I_{0T\perp}\sin 2\theta^* \sin 2\theta_\pi \sin \chi_\pi$
$\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}_0^*]$	$I_{\perp T0} \sin 2\theta^* \sin 2\theta_\pi \sin \chi_\pi$
$\mathrm{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^{*}]$	$I_{\parallel\perp}\sin^2\theta^*\sin^2\theta_{\pi}\sin 2\chi_{\pi}$
$\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{\perp,T}\mathcal{A}^*_{\parallel}]$	$I_{\perp T \parallel} \sin^2 \theta^* \sin^2 \theta_\pi \sin 2\chi_\pi$
$\operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{\parallel,T}\mathcal{A}_{\perp}^*]$	$I_{\parallel T\perp} \sin^2 \theta^* \sin^2 \theta_\pi \sin 2\chi_\pi$

**Table 7.** Contributions to the  $\mathcal{N}_{i,j}^{I} \operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{A}_{i}\mathcal{A}_{j}^{*}]$  pieces of eq. (2.15). The coefficients  $I_{i}$  depend on the kinematic parameters  $q^{2}$  and  $E_{\pi}$ , and are listed in eq. (B.4).

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

# References

- [1] BABAR collaboration, Evidence for an excess of  $\bar{B} \to D^{(*)}\tau^-\bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  decays, Phys. Rev. Lett. 109 (2012) 101802 [arXiv:1205.5442] [INSPIRE].
- [2] BABAR collaboration, Measurement of an Excess of  $\bar{B} \to D^{(*)}\tau^-\bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  Decays and Implications for Charged Higgs Bosons, Phys. Rev. D 88 (2013) 072012 [arXiv:1303.0571] [INSPIRE].
- [3] LHCb collaboration, Measurement of the ratio of branching fractions
   B(B
  <sup>0</sup> → D<sup>\*+</sup>τ<sup>-</sup>ν
  <sub>τ</sub>)/B(B
  <sup>0</sup> → D<sup>\*+</sup>μ<sup>-</sup>ν
  <sub>μ</sub>), Phys. Rev. Lett. **115** (2015) 111803 [Erratum ibid.
   **115** (2015) 159901] [arXiv:1506.08614] [INSPIRE].
- [4] BELLE collaboration, Measurement of the branching ratio of B
  → D<sup>(\*)</sup>τ<sup>-</sup>ν<sub>τ</sub> relative to B
  → D<sup>(\*)</sup>ℓ<sup>-</sup>ν<sub>ℓ</sub> decays with hadronic tagging at Belle, Phys. Rev. D 92 (2015) 072014 [arXiv:1507.03233] [INSPIRE].
- [5] BELLE collaboration, Measurement of the branching ratio of B
  <sup>0</sup> → D<sup>\*+</sup>τ<sup>-</sup>ν
  <sub>τ</sub> relative to B
  <sup>0</sup> → D<sup>\*+</sup>ℓ<sup>-</sup>ν
  <sub>ℓ</sub> decays with a semileptonic tagging method, Phys. Rev. D 94 (2016) 072007 [arXiv:1607.07923] [INSPIRE].
- [6] BELLE collaboration, Measurement of the  $\tau$  lepton polarization and  $R(D^*)$  in the decay  $\bar{B} \to D^* \tau^- \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$ , Phys. Rev. Lett. **118** (2017) 211801 [arXiv:1612.00529] [INSPIRE].
- [7] LHCb collaboration, Measurement of the ratio of the B<sup>0</sup> → D<sup>\*-</sup>τ<sup>+</sup>ν<sub>τ</sub> and B<sup>0</sup> → D<sup>\*-</sup>μ<sup>+</sup>ν<sub>μ</sub> branching fractions using three-prong τ-lepton decays, Phys. Rev. Lett. **120** (2018) 171802
   [arXiv:1708.08856] [INSPIRE].

- [8] BELLE collaboration, Measurement of the  $\tau$  lepton polarization and  $R(D^*)$  in the decay  $\bar{B} \to D^* \tau^- \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  with one-prong hadronic  $\tau$  decays at Belle, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 012004 [arXiv:1709.00129] [INSPIRE].
- [9] LHCb collaboration, Test of Lepton Flavor Universality by the measurement of the  $B^0 \rightarrow D^{*-} \tau^+ \nu_{\tau}$  branching fraction using three-prong  $\tau$  decays, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 072013 [arXiv:1711.02505] [INSPIRE].
- [10] BELLE collaboration, Measurement of  $\mathcal{R}(D)$  and  $\mathcal{R}(D^*)$  with a semileptonic tagging method, arXiv:1904.08794 [INSPIRE].
- [11] LHCb collaboration, Measurement of the ratio of branching fractions  $\mathcal{B}(B_c^+ \to J/\psi \tau^+ \nu_{\tau})/\mathcal{B}(B_c^+ \to J/\psi \mu^+ \nu_{\mu})$ , Phys. Rev. Lett. **120** (2018) 121801 [arXiv:1711.05623] [INSPIRE].
- [12] THE HEAVY FLAVOR AVERAGING GROUP collaboration, https://hflav.web.cern.ch/.
- [13] M. Bordone, M. Jung and D. van Dyk, Theory determination of  $\bar{B} \to D^{(*)}\ell^-\bar{\nu}$  form factors at  $\mathcal{O}(1/m_c^2)$ , Eur. Phys. J. C 80 (2020) 74 [arXiv:1908.09398] [INSPIRE].
- [14] R. Watanabe, New Physics effect on  $B_c \to J/\psi \tau \bar{\nu}$  in relation to the  $R_{D^{(*)}}$  anomaly, Phys. Lett. B 776 (2018) 5 [arXiv:1709.08644] [INSPIRE].
- [15] BELLE collaboration, Precise determination of the CKM matrix element  $|V_{cb}|$  with  $\bar{B}^0 \to D^{*+} \ell^- \bar{\nu}_{\ell}$  decays with hadronic tagging at Belle, arXiv:1702.01521 [INSPIRE].
- [16] B. Bhattacharya, A. Datta, D. London and S. Shivashankara, Simultaneous Explanation of the  $R_K$  and  $R(D^{(*)})$  Puzzles, Phys. Lett. B 742 (2015) 370 [arXiv:1412.7164] [INSPIRE].
- [17] S. Fajfer, J.F. Kamenik, I. Nisandzic and J. Zupan, Implications of Lepton Flavor Universality Violations in B Decays, Phys. Rev. Lett. 109 (2012) 161801
   [arXiv:1206.1872] [INSPIRE].
- [18] A. Datta, M. Duraisamy and D. Ghosh, *Diagnosing New Physics in*  $b \rightarrow c \tau \nu_{\tau}$  decays in the light of the recent BaBar result, Phys. Rev. D 86 (2012) 034027 [arXiv:1206.3760] [INSPIRE].
- [19] M. Tanaka and R. Watanabe, New physics in the weak interaction of  $\bar{B} \to D^{(*)}\tau\bar{\nu}$ , Phys. Rev. D 87 (2013) 034028 [arXiv:1212.1878] [INSPIRE].
- [20] P. Biancofiore, P. Colangelo and F. De Fazio, On the anomalous enhancement observed in  $B \to D^{(*)} \tau \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  decays, Phys. Rev. D 87 (2013) 074010 [arXiv:1302.1042] [INSPIRE].
- [21] M. Freytsis, Z. Ligeti and J.T. Ruderman, Flavor models for  $\bar{B} \to D^{(*)}\tau\bar{\nu}$ , Phys. Rev. D 92 (2015) 054018 [arXiv:1506.08896] [INSPIRE].
- [22] D. Bardhan, P. Byakti and D. Ghosh, A closer look at the  $R_D$  and  $R_{D^*}$  anomalies, JHEP 01 (2017) 125 [arXiv:1610.03038] [INSPIRE].
- [23] S. Bhattacharya, S. Nandi and S.K. Patra, Looking for possible new physics in  $B \to D^{(*)} \tau \nu_{\tau}$ in light of recent data, Phys. Rev. D 95 (2017) 075012 [arXiv:1611.04605] [INSPIRE].
- [24] R. Dutta, Exploring  $R_D$ ,  $R_{D^*}$  and  $R_{J/\Psi}$  anomalies, arXiv:1710.00351 [INSPIRE].
- [25] A.K. Alok, D. Kumar, J. Kumar, S. Kumbhakar and S.U. Sankar, New physics solutions for R<sub>D</sub> and R<sub>D\*</sub>, JHEP 09 (2018) 152 [arXiv:1710.04127] [INSPIRE].
- [26] Q. Chang, J. Zhu, N. Wang and R.-M. Wang, Probing the effects of new physics in  $\bar{B}^* \to P\ell\bar{\nu}_\ell$  decays, Adv. High Energy Phys. **2018** (2018) 7231354 [arXiv:1808.02188] [INSPIRE].

- [27] Z.-R. Huang, Y. Li, C.-D. Lu, M.A. Paracha and C. Wang, Footprints of New Physics in  $b \rightarrow c\tau\nu$  Transitions, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 095018 [arXiv:1808.03565] [INSPIRE].
- [28] Q.-Y. Hu, X.-Q. Li and Y.-D. Yang,  $b \to c\tau\nu$  transitions in the standard model effective field theory, Eur. Phys. J. C **79** (2019) 264 [arXiv:1810.04939] [INSPIRE].
- [29] A.K. Alok, D. Kumar, S. Kumbhakar and S. Uma Sankar, Solutions to R<sub>D</sub>-R<sub>D\*</sub> in light of Belle 2019 data, Nucl. Phys. B 953 (2020) 114957 [arXiv:1903.10486] [INSPIRE].
- [30] S. Kamali, A. Rashed and A. Datta, New physics in inclusive  $B \to X_c \ell \bar{\nu}$  decay in light of  $R(D^{(*)})$  measurements, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 095034 [arXiv:1801.08259] [INSPIRE].
- [31] S. Shivashankara, W. Wu and A. Datta,  $\Lambda_b \to \Lambda_c \tau \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  Decay in the Standard Model and with New Physics, Phys. Rev. D 91 (2015) 115003 [arXiv:1502.07230] [INSPIRE].
- [32] A. Datta, S. Kamali, S. Meinel and A. Rashed, Phenomenology of  $\Lambda_b \to \Lambda_c \tau \overline{\nu}_{\tau}$  using lattice QCD calculations, JHEP 08 (2017) 131 [arXiv:1702.02243] [INSPIRE].
- [33] A. Crivellin, C. Greub and A. Kokulu, Explaining  $B \to D\tau\nu$ ,  $B \to D^*\tau\nu$  and  $B \to \tau\nu$  in a 2HDM of type-III, Phys. Rev. D 86 (2012) 054014 [arXiv:1206.2634] [INSPIRE].
- [34] A. Celis, M. Jung, X.-Q. Li and A. Pich, Sensitivity to charged scalars in  $B \to D^{(*)} \tau \nu_{\tau}$  and  $B \to \tau \nu_{\tau}$  decays, JHEP **01** (2013) 054 [arXiv:1210.8443] [INSPIRE].
- [35] X.-G. He and G. Valencia, *B* decays with  $\tau$  leptons in nonuniversal left-right models, *Phys. Rev. D* 87 (2013) 014014 [arXiv:1211.0348] [INSPIRE].
- [36] P. Ko, Y. Omura and C. Yu,  $B \to D^{(*)} \tau \nu$  and  $B \to \tau \nu$  in chiral U(1)' models with flavored multi Higgs doublets, JHEP 03 (2013) 151 [arXiv:1212.4607] [INSPIRE].
- [37] I. Doršner, S. Fajfer, N. Košnik and I. Nišandžić, Minimally flavored colored scalar in  $\bar{B} \rightarrow D^{(*)} \tau \bar{\nu}$  and the mass matrices constraints, JHEP **11** (2013) 084 [arXiv:1306.6493] [INSPIRE].
- [38] Y. Sakaki, M. Tanaka, A. Tayduganov and R. Watanabe, Testing leptoquark models in  $\bar{B} \rightarrow D^{(*)} \tau \bar{\nu}$ , Phys. Rev. D 88 (2013) 094012 [arXiv:1309.0301] [INSPIRE].
- [39] A. Greljo, G. Isidori and D. Marzocca, On the breaking of Lepton Flavor Universality in B decays, JHEP 07 (2015) 142 [arXiv:1506.01705] [INSPIRE].
- [40] A. Crivellin, J. Heeck and P. Stoffer, A perturbed lepton-specific two-Higgs-doublet model facing experimental hints for physics beyond the Standard Model, Phys. Rev. Lett. 116 (2016) 081801 [arXiv:1507.07567] [INSPIRE].
- [41] B. Dumont, K. Nishiwaki and R. Watanabe, *LHC constraints and prospects for*  $S_1$  *scalar leptoquark explaining the*  $\bar{B} \rightarrow D^{(*)}\tau\bar{\nu}$  *anomaly, Phys. Rev. D* **94** (2016) 034001 [arXiv:1603.05248] [INSPIRE].
- [42] S.M. Boucenna, A. Celis, J. Fuentes-Martin, A. Vicente and J. Virto, Non-abelian gauge extensions for B-decay anomalies, Phys. Lett. B 760 (2016) 214 [arXiv:1604.03088]
   [INSPIRE].
- [43] S.M. Boucenna, A. Celis, J. Fuentes-Martin, A. Vicente and J. Virto, Phenomenology of an SU(2) × SU(2) × U(1) model with lepton-flavour non-universality, JHEP 12 (2016) 059 [arXiv:1608.01349] [INSPIRE].
- [44] B. Bhattacharya, A. Datta, J.-P. Guévin, D. London and R. Watanabe, Simultaneous Explanation of the  $R_K$  and  $R_{D^{(*)}}$  Puzzles: a Model Analysis, JHEP **01** (2017) 015 [arXiv:1609.09078] [INSPIRE].

- [45] R. Alonso, B. Grinstein and J. Martin Camalich, Lifetime of  $B_c^-$  Constraints Explanations for Anomalies in  $B \to D^{(*)}\tau\nu$ , Phys. Rev. Lett. **118** (2017) 081802 [arXiv:1611.06676] [INSPIRE].
- [46] A. Celis, M. Jung, X.-Q. Li and A. Pich, Scalar contributions to  $b \rightarrow c(u)\tau\nu$  transitions, Phys. Lett. B 771 (2017) 168 [arXiv:1612.07757] [INSPIRE].
- [47] M. Wei and Y. Chong-Xing, Charged Higgs bosons from the 3-3-1 models and the R(D<sup>(\*)</sup>) anomalies, Phys. Rev. D 95 (2017) 035040 [arXiv:1702.01255] [INSPIRE].
- [48] W. Altmannshofer, P.S. Bhupal Dev and A. Soni, R<sub>D(\*)</sub> anomaly: A possible hint for natural supersymmetry with R-parity violation, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 095010
   [arXiv:1704.06659] [INSPIRE].
- [49] S. Matsuzaki, K. Nishiwaki and R. Watanabe, Phenomenology of flavorful composite vector bosons in light of B anomalies, JHEP 08 (2017) 145 [arXiv:1706.01463] [INSPIRE].
- [50] D. Buttazzo, A. Greljo, G. Isidori and D. Marzocca, B-physics anomalies: a guide to combined explanations, JHEP 11 (2017) 044 [arXiv:1706.07808] [INSPIRE].
- [51] S. Iguro and K. Tobe,  $R(D^{(*)})$  in a general two Higgs doublet model, Nucl. Phys. B 925 (2017) 560 [arXiv:1708.06176] [INSPIRE].
- [52] X.-G. He and G. Valencia, Lepton universality violation and right-handed currents in  $b \rightarrow c\tau\nu$ , Phys. Lett. B 779 (2018) 52 [arXiv:1711.09525] [INSPIRE].
- [53] A. Biswas, D.K. Ghosh, S.K. Patra and A. Shaw,  $b \rightarrow c\ell\nu$  anomalies in light of extended scalar sectors, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A **34** (2019) 1950112 [arXiv:1801.03375] [INSPIRE].
- [54] Z.-J. Yang, S.-M. Zhao, X.-X. Dong, X.-J. Zhan, H.-B. Zhang and T.-F. Feng, Corrections to R<sub>D</sub> and R<sub>D\*</sub> in the BLMSSM, Chin. Phys. C 42 (2018) 113104 [arXiv:1802.01769]
   [INSPIRE].
- [55] C.-H. Chen and T. Nomura, Charged Higgs boson contribution to B<sup>-</sup><sub>q</sub> → lν̄ and B̄ → (P,V)lν̄ in a generic two-Higgs doublet model, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 095007 [arXiv:1803.00171] [INSPIRE].
- [56] P. Asadi, M.R. Buckley and D. Shih, It's all right(-handed neutrinos): a new W' model for the  $R_{D^{(*)}}$  anomaly, JHEP 09 (2018) 010 [arXiv:1804.04135] [INSPIRE].
- [57] A. Greljo, D.J. Robinson, B. Shakya and J. Zupan, R(D<sup>(\*)</sup>) from W<sup>t</sup> and right-handed neutrinos, JHEP 09 (2018) 169 [arXiv:1804.04642] [INSPIRE].
- [58] M. Abdullah, J. Calle, B. Dutta, A. Flórez and D. Restrepo, Probing a simplified, W' model of  $R(D^{(*)})$  anomalies using b-tags,  $\tau$  leptons and missing energy, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 055016 [arXiv:1805.01869] [INSPIRE].
- [59] R. Martinez, C.F. Sierra and G. Valencia, Beyond  $\mathcal{R}(D^{(*)})$  with the general type-III 2HDM for  $b \to c\tau\nu$ , Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 115012 [arXiv:1805.04098] [INSPIRE].
- [60] S. Fraser, C. Marzo, L. Marzola, M. Raidal and C. Spethmann, Towards a viable scalar interpretation of R<sub>D(\*)</sub>, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 035016 [arXiv:1805.08189] [INSPIRE].
- [61] Y.-L. Wang, B. Wei, J.-H. Sheng, R.-M. Wang and Y.-D. Yang, Studying W' boson contributions in decays within general  $SU(2)_1 \times SU(2)_2 \times U(1)_X$  models, J. Phys. G 45 (2018) 055002 [INSPIRE].
- [62] J. Kumar, D. London and R. Watanabe, Combined Explanations of the b → sμ<sup>+</sup>μ<sup>-</sup> and b → cτ<sup>-</sup>ν̄ Anomalies: a General Model Analysis, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 015007 [arXiv:1806.07403] [INSPIRE].

- [63] D.J. Robinson, B. Shakya and J. Zupan, Right-handed neutrinos and R(D<sup>(\*)</sup>), JHEP 02 (2019) 119 [arXiv:1807.04753] [INSPIRE].
- [64] Q.-Y. Hu, X.-Q. Li, Y. Muramatsu and Y.-D. Yang, *R*-parity violating solutions to the R<sub>D(\*)</sub> anomaly and their GUT-scale unifications, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 015008
   [arXiv:1808.01419] [INSPIRE].
- [65] K.S. Babu, B. Dutta and R.N. Mohapatra, A theory of  $R(D^*, D)$  anomaly with right-handed currents, JHEP **01** (2019) 168 [arXiv:1811.04496] [INSPIRE].
- [66] C. Marzo, L. Marzola and M. Raidal, Common explanation to the  $R_{K^{(*)}}$ ,  $R_{D^{(*)}}$  and  $\epsilon'/\epsilon$ anomalies in a  $3HDM + \nu_R$  and connections to neutrino physics, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 055031 [arXiv:1901.08290] [INSPIRE].
- [67] U. Aydemir, T. Mandal and S. Mitra, Addressing the R<sub>D(\*)</sub> anomalies with an S<sub>1</sub> leptoquark from SO(10) grand unification, Phys. Rev. D 101 (2020) 015011
   [arXiv:1902.08108] [INSPIRE].
- [68] H. Yan, Y.-D. Yang and X.-B. Yuan, Phenomenology of  $b \to c\tau\bar{\nu}$  decays in a scalar leptoquark model, Chin. Phys. C 43 (2019) 083105 [arXiv:1905.01795] [INSPIRE].
- [69] J.D. Gómez, N. Quintero and E. Rojas, Charged current  $b \to c\tau \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  anomalies in a general W' boson scenario, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 093003 [arXiv:1907.08357] [INSPIRE].
- [70] A.K. Alok, B. Bhattacharya, A. Datta, D. Kumar, J. Kumar and D. London, New Physics in  $b \rightarrow s\mu^+\mu^-$  after the Measurement of  $R_{K^*}$ , Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 095009 [arXiv:1704.07397] [INSPIRE].
- [71] A.K. Alok, B. Bhattacharya, D. Kumar, J. Kumar, D. London and S.U. Sankar, New physics in b → sµ<sup>+</sup>µ<sup>-</sup>: Distinguishing models through CP-violating effects, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 015034 [arXiv:1703.09247] [INSPIRE].
- [72] A. Datta, J.L. Feng, S. Kamali and J. Kumar, Resolving the (g 2)<sub>μ</sub> and B Anomalies with Leptoquarks and a Dark Higgs Boson, Phys. Rev. D 101 (2020) 035010 [arXiv:1908.08625] [INSPIRE].
- [73] A. Datta, D. Sachdeva and J. Waite, Unified explanation of  $b \to s\mu^+\mu^-$  anomalies, neutrino masses, and  $B \to \pi K$  puzzle, Phys. Rev. D **100** (2019) 055015 [arXiv:1905.04046] [INSPIRE].
- [74] N.B. Beaudry, A. Datta, D. London, A. Rashed and J.-S. Roux, *The*  $B \rightarrow \pi K$  *puzzle* revisited, *JHEP* **01** (2018) 074 [arXiv:1709.07142] [INSPIRE].
- [75] P.S.B. Dev, R. Mohanta, S. Patra and S. Sahoo, Unified explanation of flavor anomalies, radiative neutrino mass and ANITA anomalous events in a vector leptoquark model, arXiv:2004.09464 [INSPIRE].
- [76] A. Crivellin, D. Müller and F. Saturnino, Flavor Phenomenology of the Leptoquark Singlet-Triplet Model, JHEP 06 (2020) 020 [arXiv:1912.04224] [INSPIRE].
- [77] D. Boubaa, S. Khalil and S. Moretti, Explaining B decays anomalies in SUSY models, arXiv:2004.07939 [INSPIRE].
- [78] Y. Sakaki and H. Tanaka, Constraints on the charged scalar effects using the forward-backward asymmetry on  $B^- \to D^{(*)}\tau\nu_{\tau}$ , Phys. Rev. D 87 (2013) 054002 [arXiv:1205.4908] [INSPIRE].
- [79] Y. Sakaki, M. Tanaka, A. Tayduganov and R. Watanabe, Probing New Physics with  $q^2$  distributions in  $\bar{B} \to D^{(*)}\tau\bar{\nu}$ , Phys. Rev. D 91 (2015) 114028 [arXiv:1412.3761] [INSPIRE].

- [80] S. Bhattacharya, S. Nandi and S.K. Patra, Optimal-observable analysis of possible new physics in  $B \to D^{(*)} \tau \nu_{\tau}$ , Phys. Rev. D 93 (2016) 034011 [arXiv:1509.07259] [INSPIRE].
- [81] R. Alonso, A. Kobach and J. Martin Camalich, New physics in the kinematic distributions of  $\bar{B} \to D^{(*)}\tau^-(\to \ell^- \bar{\nu}_\ell \nu_\tau)\bar{\nu}_\tau$ , Phys. Rev. D 94 (2016) 094021 [arXiv:1602.07671] [INSPIRE].
- [82] A.K. Alok, D. Kumar, S. Kumbhakar and S.U. Sankar, D<sup>\*</sup> polarization as a probe to discriminate new physics in B
  → D<sup>\*</sup>τν, Phys. Rev. D 95 (2017) 115038 [arXiv:1606.03164] [INSPIRE].
- [83] Z. Ligeti, M. Papucci and D.J. Robinson, New Physics in the Visible Final States of  $B \to D^{(*)} \tau \nu$ , JHEP **01** (2017) 083 [arXiv:1610.02045] [INSPIRE].
- [84] M.A. Ivanov, J.G. Körner and C.-T. Tran, Probing new physics in  $\bar{B}^0 \to D^{(*)}\tau^-\bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  using the longitudinal, transverse, and normal polarization components of the tau lepton, Phys. Rev. D **95** (2017) 036021 [arXiv:1701.02937] [INSPIRE].
- [85] P. Colangelo and F. De Fazio, Scrutinizing  $\overline{B} \to D^* (D\pi) \ell^- \overline{\nu}_{\ell}$  and  $\overline{B} \to D^* (D\gamma) \ell^- \overline{\nu}_{\ell}$  in search of new physics footprints, JHEP 06 (2018) 082 [arXiv:1801.10468] [INSPIRE].
- [86] A.K. Alok, D. Kumar, S. Kumbhakar and S. Uma Sankar, Resolution of R<sub>D</sub>/R<sub>D\*</sub> puzzle, Phys. Lett. B 784 (2018) 16 [arXiv:1804.08078] [INSPIRE].
- [87] A. Azatov, D. Bardhan, D. Ghosh, F. Sgarlata and E. Venturini, Anatomy of  $b \rightarrow c\tau\nu$ anomalies, JHEP 11 (2018) 187 [arXiv:1805.03209] [INSPIRE].
- [88] P. Asadi, M.R. Buckley and D. Shih, Asymmetry Observables and the Origin of  $R_{D^{(*)}}$ Anomalies, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 035015 [arXiv:1810.06597] [INSPIRE].
- [89] S. Iguro, T. Kitahara, Y. Omura, R. Watanabe and K. Yamamoto,  $D^*$  polarization vs.  $R_{D^{(*)}}$ anomalies in the leptoquark models, *JHEP* **02** (2019) 194 [arXiv:1811.08899] [INSPIRE].
- [90] M. Blanke et al., Impact of polarization observables and  $B_c \to \tau \nu$  on new physics explanations of the  $b \to c\tau \nu$  anomaly, Phys. Rev. D **99** (2019) 075006 [arXiv:1811.09603] [INSPIRE].
- [91] C. Murgui, A. Peñuelas, M. Jung and A. Pich, Global fit to  $b \to c\tau\nu$  transitions, JHEP 09 (2019) 103 [arXiv:1904.09311] [INSPIRE].
- [92] P. Asadi and D. Shih, Maximizing the Impact of New Physics in  $b \to c\tau\nu$  Anomalies, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 115013 [arXiv:1905.03311] [INSPIRE].
- [93] M. Blanke, A. Crivellin, T. Kitahara, M. Moscati, U. Nierste and I. Nišandžić, Addendum to "Impact of polarization observables and  $B_c \to \tau \nu$  on new physics explanations of the  $b \to c\tau\nu$  anomaly", arXiv:1905.08253 [Addendum ibid. 100 (2019) 035035] [INSPIRE].
- [94] D. Hill, M. John, W. Ke and A. Poluektov, Model-independent method for measuring the angular coefficients of  $B^0 \to D^{*-} \tau^+ \nu_{\tau}$  decays, JHEP **11** (2019) 133 [arXiv:1908.04643] [INSPIRE].
- [95] M.A. Ivanov, J.G. Körner, P. Santorelli and C.-T. Tran, *D\*Polarization as an Additional* Constraint on New Physics in the  $b \to c\tau \bar{\nu}_T$  Transition, Particles 3 (2020) 193 [INSPIRE].
- [96] D. Bečirević, M. Fedele, I. Nišandžić and A. Tayduganov, Lepton Flavor Universality tests through angular observables of  $\overline{B} \to D^{(*)} \ell \overline{\nu}$  decay modes, arXiv:1907.02257 [INSPIRE].
- [97] M. Algueró, S. Descotes-Genon, J. Matias and M. Novoa-Brunet, Symmetries in  $B \to D^* \ell \nu$ angular observables, JHEP 06 (2020) 156 [arXiv:2003.02533] [INSPIRE].

- [98] R. Mandal, C. Murgui, A. Peñuelas and A. Pich, The role of right-handed neutrinos in  $b \to c\tau \bar{\nu}$  anomalies, arXiv:2004.06726 [INSPIRE].
- [99] M. Duraisamy and A. Datta, The Full  $B \to D^* \tau^- \bar{\nu_{\tau}}$  Angular Distribution and CP-violating Triple Products, JHEP 09 (2013) 059 [arXiv:1302.7031] [INSPIRE].
- [100] K. Hagiwara, M.M. Nojiri and Y. Sakaki, *CP violation in*  $B \to D\tau\nu_{\tau}$  using multiplot tau decays, *Phys. Rev. D* **89** (2014) 094009 [arXiv:1403.5892] [INSPIRE].
- [101] M. Duraisamy, P. Sharma and A. Datta, Azimuthal  $B \to D^* \tau^- \bar{\nu_{\tau}}$  angular distribution with tensor operators, Phys. Rev. D **90** (2014) 074013 [arXiv:1405.3719] [INSPIRE].
- [102] D. Aloni, Y. Grossman and A. Soffer, Measuring CP-violation in  $b \to c\tau^- \bar{\nu}_{\tau}$  using excited charm mesons, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 035022 [arXiv:1806.04146] [INSPIRE].
- [103] B. Bhattacharya, A. Datta, S. Kamali and D. London, *CP Violation in*  $\bar{B}^0 \to D^{*+} \mu^- \bar{\nu}_{\mu}$ , *JHEP* **05** (2019) 191 [arXiv:1903.02567] [INSPIRE].
- [104] U. Nierste, S. Trine and S. Westhoff, Charged-Higgs effects in a new  $B \to D\tau\nu$  differential decay distribution, Phys. Rev. D 78 (2008) 015006 [arXiv:0801.4938] [INSPIRE].
- [105] R. Alonso, J. Martin Camalich and S. Westhoff, Tau properties in  $B \to D\tau\nu$  from visible final-state kinematics, Phys. Rev. D **95** (2017) 093006 [arXiv:1702.02773] [INSPIRE].
- [106] A. Datta and D. London, Measuring new physics parameters in B penguin decays, Phys. Lett. B 595 (2004) 453 [hep-ph/0404130] [INSPIRE].
- [107] A. Datta, M. Imbeault, D. London, V. Page, N. Sinha and R. Sinha, Methods for measuring new-physics parameters in B decays, Phys. Rev. D 71 (2005) 096002 [hep-ph/0406192]
   [INSPIRE].
- [108] A. Datta and D. London, Triple-product correlations in  $B \rightarrow V_1 V_2$  decays and new physics, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 19 (2004) 2505 [hep-ph/0303159] [INSPIRE].
- [109] M. Gronau and J.L. Rosner, Triple product asymmetries in K, D<sub>(s)</sub> and B<sub>(s)</sub> decays, Phys. Rev. D 84 (2011) 096013 [arXiv:1107.1232] [INSPIRE].
- [110] W. Altmannshofer, P. Ball, A. Bharucha, A.J. Buras, D.M. Straub and M. Wick, Symmetries and Asymmetries of  $B \to K^* \mu^+ \mu^-$  Decays in the Standard Model and Beyond, JHEP **01** (2009) 019 [arXiv:0811.1214] [INSPIRE].
- [111] J. Gratrex, M. Hopfer and R. Zwicky, Generalised helicity formalism, higher moments and the  $B \to K_{J_K}(\to K\pi)\bar{\ell}_1\ell_2$  angular distributions, Phys. Rev. D 93 (2016) 054008 [arXiv:1506.03970] [INSPIRE].
- [112] M. Beneke and T. Feldmann, Symmetry breaking corrections to heavy to light B meson form-factors at large recoil, Nucl. Phys. B 592 (2001) 3 [hep-ph/0008255] [INSPIRE].